University of Miami Scholarly Repository

Open Access Dissertations

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

2009-04-25

The Role of Spatiotemporal Heterogeneity in Water and Nutrient Pools in Everglades Plant Community Diversity and Function

Amartya K. Saha University of Miami, asaha@bio.miami.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarlyrepository.miami.edu/oa_dissertations

Recommended Citation

Saha, Amartya K., "The Role of Spatiotemporal Heterogeneity in Water and Nutrient Pools in Everglades Plant Community Diversity and Function" (2009). *Open Access Dissertations*. 211. https://scholarlyrepository.miami.edu/oa_dissertations/211

This Open access is brought to you for free and open access by the Electronic Theses and Dissertations at Scholarly Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Open Access Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholarly Repository. For more information, please contact repository.library@miami.edu.

UNIVERSITY OF MIAMI

THE ROLE OF SPATIOTEMPORAL HETEROGENEITY IN WATER AND NUTRIENT POOLS IN EVERGLADES PLANT COMMUNITY DIVERSITY AND FUNCTION

By

Amartya K. Saha

A DISSERTATION

Submitted to the Faculty of the University of Miami in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Coral Gables, Florida

May 2009

©2009 Amartya K. Saha All Rights Reserved

UNIVERSITY OF MIAMI

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

THE ROLE OF SPATIOTEMPORAL HETEROGENEITY IN WATER AND NUTRIENT POOLS IN EVERGLADES PLANT COMMUNITY DIVERSITY AND FUNCTION

Amartya K. Saha

Approved:

Leonel Sternberg, Ph.D. Professor of Biology Terri A. Scandura, Ph.D. Dean of the Graduate School

David Janos, Ph.D. Professor of Biology Donald DeAngelis, Ph.D. Professor of Biology

Fernando Miralles-Wilhelm, Ph.D. Professor of Hydrology Florida International University

SAHA, AMARTYA K. <u>The Role of Spatiotemporal Heterogeneity in Water and</u> <u>Nutrient Pools in Everglades Plant Community Diversity</u> <u>and Function</u>

(Ph.D., Biology) (May 2009)

Abstract of a dissertation at the University of Miami.

Dissertation supervised by Professor Leonel Sternberg. No. of pages in text. (125)

Spatial and temporal heterogeneity of water and nutrient pools is closely associated with the existence of different plant communities in hydrologically-controlled ecosystems such as the Everglades. These various communities differ in their flooding and fire tolerances as well as nutrient requirements. Upland plant communities are of particular ecological significance since they have high biodiversity and provide habitat to terrestrial fauna, yet comprise less than 10 % of the total area. Restoration and maintenance of such communities requires an understanding of their water and nutrient requirements. Chapter 2 compares water source utilization in hammocks and pine rocklands on the Miami Rock Ridge using stable isotopes of water. Hammocks do not flood, while adjacent pinelands may flood between 2-3 months. In the wet season, hammocks were found to use phosphorus (P) rich soilwater, a local pool of water and nutrients while pineland plants primarily relied upon groundwater, the regional pool. Access to a rich pool of P in the oligotrophic Everglades was associated with higher community-level foliar P concentration in hammocks. However in the dry season, hammocks utilized groundwater, which suggests sensitivity to extended droughts. Chapter 3 compares the hammock (upland or head) and swamp forests (lowland or tail) on tree islands in the Shark River Slough. Uplands were associated with P-rich soilwater uptake in the wet season, with

regional water uptake in the dry season. Accordingly, tree island heads are rich in foliar P and thereby P-hotspots in the Everglades. Foliar nutrient concentrations can thus indicate limiting nutrient availability in the Everglades. Chapter 4 looks at how leaf phenology patterns are tied to water and nutrient pools. Leaf fall in ridge hammocks is associated with high foliar carbon isotope values over the dry season, which is not the case for tree island hammocks. However, in some species, high levels of foliar nitrogen are also associated with high foliar C^{13} values indicating stomatal limitation of photosynthesis. Growing season for most hammock species is the wet season coinciding with high availability of P, as reflected in high foliar P in this season. Linking water sources to foliar nutrients elucidates roles of water and nutrient pools in leading to different plant communities within an ecosystem.

Acknowledgements

This dissertation describes a large part of the four years of research that was carried out while I was a graduate student at the University of Miami. An endeavor this large has been borne to fruition only due to the support of numerous people.

Firstly, I wholeheartedly thank my advisor, Leo Sternberg for his meticulous guidance, immense patience, friendship and good cheer all along. This dissertation would not have materialized without Leo's support, and the intellectual input and help from my committee members, David Janos, Don DeAngelis and Fernando Miralles-Wilhelm, who each enthusiastically introduced me to their respective areas of ecology and hydrology.

To be able to learn about stable isotopes from Leo, the visionary guru of stable isotopes in tropical ecology, is a very fortuitous matter. In addition, both Leo and David Janos have painstakingly sharpened my analytical skills. Dave introduced me to the underground world, a frontier to the unknown, the domain of roots, mycorrhizal associations and soil organisms that regulate nutrient availability to plants in ways that are just being discovered. I thank Don for introducing me to both the simplicity and complexity of nutrient cycling modeling and for encouraging me to apply for graduate school at the University of Miami. I am very grateful to Fernando for his discussions on ecohydrology, for the opportunity to journey several times to the Brazilian cerrado, to observe firsthand the connections between water and vegetation types, and for enabling my research under the auspices of the NSF Biocomplexity in the Environment project.

iii

I thank Mike Ross for enabling me to visit otherwise inaccessible tree islands via airboat and helicopter, and for sharing his ideas with me about tree island vegetation. I have also benefited from Guillermo Goldstein's lively portrayal of plant physiology.

My research has been largely field- and lab-based, and for that I am particularly grateful to an entire army of volunteers. In particular I thank Maria Camila Pinzon, Yiming Lin and Patrick Ellsworth for repeatedly accompanying me to the Everglades every two weeks for more than one year, in the process braving the heat and humidity, the treacherous flooded pineland terrain and one of the highest concentrations of mosquitoes anywhere on this planet. I also thank Pablo Ruiz, Jay Sah, Brooke Shamblin, Mike Kline and Daniel Gomez for their invaluable and cheerful help in the tree islands. In addition I thank Xin Wang, Diane Toledo, Jeanette Rivera, John Cozza, Patricia Ellsworth, Ana Salazar, Bruno Rosado and several others for accompanying me to the field. A day of fieldwork generated typically three weeks of labwork, and for that I am particularly grateful to Pab Pandit and my parents, Kalyani and Gouranga P. Saha, who came all the way from India and spent four months grinding my 1800+ leaf samples.

It is hard to edit one's own work, so I am particularly grateful to the Mycorrhizae discussion group, Dave Janos, Lookas Silva, Sonali Saha and Manoel Pacheco for painstakingly reviewing my manuscripts. My long association with the Mycorrhizae group has also greatly broadened my perspective on experimental design, data analysis and the effective presentation of results.

I thank Beth Goad for her help in negotiating the procedural world of paper and rules at the University, Rob Burgess for being ever ready to print posters at the shortest of notices and Raul for maintaining postal continuity with the world outside the laboratory.

The graduate student community at the Department of Biology has been my extended family in both smooth and rocky times. In addition to friends who accompanied me in the field, I would particularly like to thank Floria Mora-Kepfer, Summer Scobell, Hugo Romero, Ana Salazar, Randol Villalobos, Catalina Aristizabal, Bob Muscarella, David Matlaga, Tanya Hawley, Tanya Wyss, Lucero Sevillano, Frans Juola, Shu Ju, Jane Indorf, Lisa Ganser, Nate Dappen, Eric Manzane and Faith McDaniel for their help.

My family and I also thank Annick Sternberg for her eversmiling hospitality throughout my entire stay in Miami. Finally I am indebted to my wife Sonali, and to Som, my six year old boy who kept his patience in the last few months of dissertation preparation, despite a daily refrain "Is your thesis done as yet?"

This research was supported by NSF Grant # 0322051 awarded to Fernando and Leo. Funds for travel came from the Kryloff Grant, the Department of Biology and the Provost Travel Award from the University of Miami.

It was many years ago that I came across "A River of Grass" by Marjorie Stoneman Douglas on a Bombay sidewalk; that was my introduction to the "mysterious" Everglades. After having worked there for the last five years, the mystery has deepened.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
LIST OF FIGURES	vii
LIST OF TABLES	ix
Chapter	
1 INTRODUCTION	1
Water and nutrients exist in different pools on the landscape	
Water and nutrient pools are coupled together	
Areas of research in this dissertation	
The use of stable isotopes in ecology	6
Foliar nutrient concentrations as indicators of nutrient availabil	ity 10
2 LINKING WATER SOURCES WITH FOLIAR NUTRIENT S	STATUS IN
HARDWOOD HAMMOCK AND PINE ROCKLANDS	
Background	15
Materials and Methods	
Results	
Discussion	
3 WATER SOURCE UTILIZATION AND FOLIAR NUTRIEN	T STATUS
DIFFERS BETWEEN UPLAND AND FLOODED PLANT CO	OMMUNITIES
IN WETLAND TREE ISLANDS	50
Background	
Materials and Methods	54
Results	
Discussion	
4 RELATING WATER SOURCES AND FOLIAR NUTRIENTS	S EXPLAINS
LEAF PHENOLOGICAL PATTERNS IN HAMMOCK AND	SWAMP
FORESTS IN THE EVERGLADES	
Background	
Materials and Methods	
Results	
Discussion	
5 OVERALL CONCLUSIONS	
REFERENCES	113

LIST OF TABLES

Chapter 2

Table 2.1: Average soil depth to bedrock (cm) in hammocks and pinelands, \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). A 2-way ANOVA with replication confirmed that (i) hammocks have greater soil depth than pinelands (F = 65, P < 0.01) and (ii) a site effect exists (F = 11, P < 0.01). p.40

Table 2.2: Plant-available phosphorus, ammonium and nitrate concentration ranges (ppm) in hammock soil and groundwater in the Everglades National Park (wet season). Soil pore water concentrations are calculated based upon the following assumptions: 1 -the entire pool of plant available nutrients are in solution and 2 - hammock soils contain 230% water by dry soil weight in the wet season (based on Ewe et al, 1999). p.41

Table 2.3: Species level foliar N and P (averaged for all individuals of a species for all sites sampled 6 times over a year) for plants in hammocks and pinelands (n ranges from 30 to 90, depending on the presence of the species in one to three sites). The SEM was calculated for the entire pool of samples collected over the year. p.42

Chapter 3

Table 3.1: Results of a 3-way univariate analysis of variance carried out on plant stemwater δ^{18} O value as the dependant variable in each case with community (upland/lowland), tree island (Chekika/Satinleaf/Grossman) and time (6 sampling dates bimonthly over one year) as independent factors. The entire dataset over 1 year was included in this analysis. p.69

Table 3.2: Results of four 3-way univariate analyses of variance carried out on foliar P, foliar N, foliar δ^{15} N and foliar δ^{13} C values as the dependant variable respectively, with community (upland/lowland), tree island (Chekika/Satinleaf/Grossman) and time (wet and dry season) as independent factors. The entire dataset over 1 year was included in these analyses. p.70

Chapter 4

Table 4.1: Leaf phenology data for hammock and swamp forest species in the Everglades National Park, from field observation over 2005-2007 and from the literature. Most species listed as evergreen in the literature had the highest leaf growth and leaf cover in the wet season (field observation). *Chrysobalanus, Annona* and *Morella* sometimes occurred in hammock forests as well. Sources are Tomlinson 1980, Nelson 1994, Haehle

& Brookwell 1999, Osorio 2001, Long & Lakela 1991, MacCubbin & Tusker 2002, Scurlock 1987, Sayer et al, Borchert 1994, Holbrook 1995, Broschat & Meerow 1991, Huegel 1995, Koptur et al 2002 and Saha (field observations). p.100

Table 4.2: Results of univariate 2-way ANOVAs examining the seasonal and site difference in foliar δ^{13} C at the community level in rockland hammock forests, tree island hammock forests and swamp forests. Significance at P < 0.05 shown in bold. p.101

Table 4.3: Results of one-way ANOVAs examining seasonal differences in foliar N in rockland hammock species that had significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C. Significance at P < 0.05 shown in bold. p.101

Table 4.4: Results of univariate 2-way ANOVAs examining the seasonal and site difference in foliar P at the community level in rockland hammock forests, tree island hammock forests and swamp forests. Significance at P < 0.05 shown in bold. p.102

LIST OF FIGURES

Chapter 1

Figure 1.1: Conceptual illustration of local and regional pools of water and nutrients on the landscape. Local pools of water and/or nutrients are caused by abiotic factors, such as topographical highs or lows, or by biotic factors such as termite mounds, and represent concentrations or hotspots, while the landscape has a typically lower background nutrient concentration, that is the regional pool. p.12

Figure 1.2: Study sites at Everglades National Park, Florida, USA. The hammock and pineland sites were at Royal Palm, Long Pine Key and Sisal Pond, while the Shark River Slough tree islands studied were Chekika, Satinleaf and Grossman Hammock. Locations shown on this map are approximate. p.13

Chapter 2

Figure 2.1: Schematic illustration of a tropical hardwood hammock (left) and a pine rockland (right). Dashed lines indicate relative wet season and dry season water levels. The thin mantle of soil overlying limestone bedrock in the hammock and in sinkholes in the pineland is shaded grey. In the hammock, the wet season soilwater pool is denoted by small ellipses. Understory plants are not shown. p.43

Figure 2.2: Upper panel: plots of δ^{18} O values of rain (\circ) and groundwater (\bullet) for the study sites in the Everglades National Park for the period March 18, 2005 to March 3, 2006. Sisal pond did not have a groundwater well. The lower panel depicts soilwater δ^{18} O values -- hammock (\blacktriangle) and pineland (Δ) from April 22, 2005 to March 18, 2006. Error bars indicate SEM. Dotted vertical lines denote the wet season (June-November). p.44

Figure 2.3: Plot of δD vs. $\delta^{18}O$ for rain (\circ), groundwater (\bullet) and soilwater (hammock (∇) and pineland (∇) for all 3 sites in the Everglades National Park with the Everglades local meteoric water line shown ($\delta D = 8.5 \delta^{18}O + 17 \%$, r² = 0.93, P < 0.01). p.45

Figure 2.4: Relationship of average pineland plant δ^{18} O values (left) and hammock plant δ^{18} O values (right) with groundwater δ^{18} O values bimonthly over a year. Filled circles (•) denote wet season data while empty circles (•) dry season values. Each datapoint is the average of all plants in a community (hammock or pineland) at a site. Error bars indicate SEM. There are no error bars for groundwater δ^{18} O on the x-axis since we had just one sample (one well) per site. The pineland plant stemwater Model II regression equation is $\delta_{\text{plant}} = 1.10 \ \delta_{\text{groundwater}} + 0.03, r^2 = 0.82, P < 0.01$ and this regression line (dashed line) is similar to the 1:1 relationship solid line. The hammock plant stemwater Model II regression equation is $\delta_{\text{plant}} = 0.61 \ \delta_{\text{groundwater}} + 0.9, r^2 = 0.57, P < 0.01. p.46$

Figure 2.5: A: monthly rainfall over the study period (<u>www.usgs.gov</u>). B: Plot of average groundwater fraction utilized by hammock (•) and pineland (\circ) communities through the year. A value of 1 implies 100% of stemwater is groundwater. Sampling months indicated on the horizontal axis. Vertical dotted lines indicate the wet season, and error bars depict ± SEM.

C: Daily water table values in meters above North American Vertical Datum (NAVD 1988) at well NP72 in Long Pine Key, ENP (latitude 25°23'46" N, longitude 80°42'11" W). p.47

Figure 2.6: Relationship between average foliar N and P in hammocks $(\bullet, \blacksquare, \blacktriangle)$ and pinelands (\circ, \square, Δ) from March 2005 to March 2006 at Royal Palm, Long Pine Key and Sisal Pond respectively in ENP as shown by a Model II regression line $(N = 55 \text{ P} - 0.43, r^2 = 0.61, P < 0.01)$. Each datapoint in the plot represents the average of all plants in a community and site sampled over the year (n = 150). Error bars indicate \pm SEM. The dashed line in the lower part of the plot represents an N:P ratio of 16, beyond which signifies P limitation for European freshwater wetlands (Koerselman and Meuleman, 1996). p.48

Figure 2.7: Model II regression of foliar δ^{13} C (‰) against foliar nitrogen for hammock (•) and pineland plants (•). Each datapoint is an average of 5 individuals of a species per sampling event. All six bimonthly sampling events over March 2005 – March 2006 are included. Correlation was significant in hammocks ($r^2 = 0.41$, P < 0.01) but not in pinelands ($r^2 = 0.15$). Error bars indicate ±SEM. The Model II regression equations are δ^{13} C = 1.73 N – 33 (dashed line) and δ^{13} C = 1.02N – 31 (solid line) for hammock and pineland communities respectively. p.49

Chapter 3

Figure 3.1: Aerial view of Chekika tree island showing the head (upland/hammock species) and tail (swamp species). The block arrow indicates direction of water flow (southwesterly direction) along which is aligned the longitudinal axis of the tree island. p.71

Figure 3.2: Exaggerated profile of a fixed tree island in Shark River Slough, ENP showing the two distinct plant communities: the flood intolerant hammock vegetation on the head (above wet season water level) and the flood tolerant swamp forest in the rest of the island submerged in the wet season. The organic soil horizon on the head (upland soil) is shown in black while flooded peat sediments (lowland soil) in gray. The two water sources are rainwater trapped in the organic soil layer on the tree island head (shown in ellipses within the organic soil layer) and the regional surface/groundwater pool. These two sources are schematically illustrated at the bottom of the Figure. Water in the upland soil (litter water) is mainly entrapped rainwater (wet season) while lowland soilwater is primarily regional water with some rainwater. p.72

Figure 3.3: Plots of δD vs. $\delta^{18}O$ of plant stemwater in upland (shaded symbols) and lowland (open symbols) communities for Chekika (circles), Satinleaf (squares) and Grossman Hammock (triangles) sampled every two months from November 2006 to September 2007 in Shark River slough, ENP (n = 20 for upland plants and 30 for lowland plants per sampling). Also shown is the Everglades local meteoric water line ($\delta D = 8.5 \delta^{18}O + 17 \%$, $r^2 = 0.93$, P < 0.01) for rainfall collected 2005 -2006 (n = 72). p.73

Figure 3.4: Relationship between lowland stemwater δ^{18} O (o) and upland stemwater δ^{18} O (•) values with surface water δ^{18} O. Each point in the plot represents stemwater and surface water values averaged over all three tree islands for each sampling month (n= 60 for upland plants, = 90 for lowland plants and 6 for surface water respectively); seven sampling events are shown here (November 2006 to November 2007 inclusive). Error bars represent standard error of the means for stemwaters. The correlation between lowland stemwaters and surface water (r = 0.74, barely significant at P=0.05) was stronger than that between upland stemwaters and surface water (r = 0.11, not significant). p.74

Figure 3.5: Average foliar P (left) and average foliar N (right) in lowland (solid) and upland communities (hatched) in all three tree islands at the end of the dry season (May). Values expressed as concentration (eg. milligrams P/milligrams dry leaf tissue). Upland plant communities have a significantly higher foliar P concentration and significantly lower foliar N concentration than lowland plant communities. Error bars depict the standard error of the mean. n = 20 for uplands and 30 for lowlands respectively. p.75

Figure 3.6: Foliar N:P ratios in lowland (solid) and upland (hatched) communities in all three tree islands at the end of the wet and dry seasons (November and May). Lowlands plants have significantly higher N:P ratios than upland plants. Error bars depict the standard error of the mean. N = 20 for uplands and 30 for lowlands respectively. p.76

Figure 3.7: Foliar δ^{13} C vs. foliar N in upland (•) and lowland (o) plant communities in three tree islands at the end of the dry season (May 2007). Correlation was found to be significant at the 0.01 level for lowlands in all three tree islands (Satinleaf n = 30, r =0.75, P<0.01; Grossman n = 20, r=0.66, P<0.01; Chekika n=34, r=0.48, P<0.01). Uplands had marginally significant correlation in Grossman (n=20, r = 0.47, P = 0.05) and Chekika (n=18, r = 0.54, P = 0.05) while Satinleaf island was found to be not significant. p.77

Chapter 4

Figure 4.1: Foliar δ^{13} C concentration in dry (black) and wet seasons (gray) for rockland hammock species (top), tree island hammock species (middle) and tree island swamp forest species (bottom). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). n = 5-10 per species. Table 1 lists species names for the abbreviations shown here. X indicates significant difference at P < 0.05. p.103

Figure 4.2: Foliar N concentration in dry (May) and wet (Dec) seasons for rockland hammock species that had significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C (Figure 1). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). The first two letters of the code refers to the species (Table 1), while the suffixes S1, S2 and S3 refer to Royal Palm, Long Pine Key and Sisal Pond respectively. Seasonal differences in foliar N were found to be significant only at Sisal Pond for AG, MC and QV respectively (Table 3). p.104 **Figure 4.3:** Foliar P concentration concentration in dry (black) and wet (gray) seasons for rockland hammock species (top), tree island hammock species (middle) and tree island swamp forest species (bottom). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). n = 5-10 per species. Table 1 lists species names for the abbreviations shown here. X indicates significant difference at P < 0.05. p.105

Figure 4.4: Soilwater fraction of plant stemwater for hammock species on the rocklands. Wet season shown by line under X axis (between June and November). Error bars on top panel indicate SEM. p.106

Figure 4.5: Frequency distribution of δ^{18} O composition of hammock forest plant stemwater (•) and swamp forest plant stemwater (\circ) in tree islands of the Shark River Slough, ENP in wet (November) and dry (May) seasons; n = 60 for hammocks and 90 for swamp forests in each season. Vertical dashed lines indicate the range of δ^{18} O composition of shallow soil in hammocks. p.107

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Prologue

The 1900s has seen an accelerated worldwide destruction of wetlands largely by drainage for land development. It is only since the 1970s that the tremendous ecological importance of wetlands began to be widely realized thereby leading to efforts towards preservation and restoration. Wetlands have been described as kidneys of the landscape on account of their role in sequestering waterborne sediment, nutrients, organics and heavy metals in watersheds. Ecosystem functions of wetlands include storm/flood water retention, shoreline protection, water-quality improvement, and wildlife habitat (www.usgs.gov). The Ramsar Convention (www.ramsar.org) has initiated the compilation of a global list of natural wetlands with high biodiversity and ecosystem service values. Wetlands and estuaries typically have a mosaic of diverse plant communities, many of which can tolerate inundation to various extents, while a few (upland communities) cannot tolerate any flooding. This diversity results from the interaction of topography with water levels that determines soil moisture, hydroperiod, water depth and nutrient availability. Fire and biotic effects, such as alligator holes and bird rookeries can also influence the heterogeneity of nutrient distribution. Thus, plant community distribution, especially in hydrologically-controlled ecosystems, is primarily governed by the temporal and spatial distribution of water and nutrient pools. Identifying the pools used by each plant community is central to the restoration and conservation of these plant

1

communities. This understanding can also help predict the fate of these communities with altered hydrological and nutrient flow processes as a consequence of direct management and/or climate change.

Water and nutrients exist in different pools on the landscape

In any ecosystem, plant community composition is influenced by a variety of biotic and abiotic factors. The former include presence of pollination and seed dispersal agents, herbivory, allelopathy and competition for light and nutrients. Abiotic factors comprise of light availability, climate, soil types, water, nutrient availability and fire. Of these, water and nutrients are often the environmental factors that most strongly constrain terrestrial productivity (Lambert *et al.*1998).

Variability in soil and topography together with the hydrological and nutrient cycles can create different pools of water and nutrients over space and time (Poulsen *et al.* 2006, Grimm *et al.*2003). For instance the flat topography of the Caribbean basin leads to intermixing of saline seawater and rain-derived freshwater thereby giving rise to a mosaic of different vegetation types exhibiting different salinity tolerances (Sternberg *et al.* 1991, Sternberg & Swart 1987). Pools of water may be spatially distinct, such as shallow rain-derived soilwater and deep groundwater in Venezuelan savannas, where shallow-rooted grasses and shrubs depend upon the former while deep-rooted trees can also access groundwater (eg. Sarmiento 1984). Gallery forests along watercourses in the Cerrado savannas in Brazil act as sinks for nutrients leached from higher plateaus, trapping them within their biomass (Haridasan 2002), thus functioning as a capacitor in nutrient flux in the ecosystem. Biotic

processes can also contribute to the formation of nutrient pools; leaf cutter ants concentrating nutrients in their nests (Moutinho *et al.* 2003), termite mounds in savannas (Haridasan 2002) and fecal droppings in bird roosting sites (Gann et al.2005) are some examples of nutrient patches on the landscape arising from the activities of fauna. Hydrologically controlled ecosystems such as wetlands, estuaries and savannas often have patterns of forested islands on a grassland or marshy landscape, which represent local concentrations of nutrients on a relatively oligotrophic matrix. Such a juxtaposition of local and regional pools are illustrated in Figure 1.1. In addition to spatial variation, there can be seasonal shrinking or expansion of these pools. The existence of multiple pools of water allows species within a community to differ in their sources and modes of water uptake which in turn determines differential access to nutrients since water and nutrient uptake are coupled processes.

Water and nutrient pools are coupled together

Discerning the actual water and nutrient sources utilized by plants in wildland ecosystems can be complex given the numerous possible sources, competition with other plants and soil microorganisms and the seasonal/diurnal transience of these sources. The presence of roots does not necessarily imply water and nutrient uptake from that zone at a point in time (eg. Romero-Saltos *et al.*2005). Stable isotope analysis (described below) has been widely used to infer water sources since different water pools in an ecosystem often have different isotopic identities. While ¹⁵N stable isotopes can be used as a tracer to track nutrient uptake from a particular depth of the soil, it will be unfeasible to infer all the nutrient sources for a single plant. Scaling up to ecosystem level nutrient cycling represents a further challenge owing to interspecific differences in nutrient uptake and translocation (Haridasan 2002). One possible approach can be to couple potential water sources and the nutrients made available through these sources in order to infer nutrient sources of a plant, since most nutrient uptake happens in the dissolved form.

Absorption of nutrients from the soil via roots is the most common and significant pathway for nutrient uptake. Other pathways include foliar absorption of nutrients, association with rhizobia and mycorrhizae and entrapment of insects by carnivorous plants (Lambert et al 1998). What links the water pools to the nutrient pools from a plant uptake perspective is that in almost all situations, presence of water in the rhizosphere appears to be a prerequisite for nutrient uptake. Practically all nutrient uptake occurs from the soil solution (Baldwin 1975, Comerford 2005) where they occur as ions. Furthermore, interception of nutrients by growing roots is on a lower scale as compared to the volume of nutrients that arrive at the root surface via massflow and diffusion, both processes that require presence of soil water (Lambert et al. 1998, Comerford 2005). Mycorrhizal associations are also able to absorb nutrients in a wider zone outside the rhizosphere and are especially significant for relatively immobile P (Lambert et al 1998, Allen 1991). They too require soil moisture to stay alive. Thus soil moisture is inextricably connected with nutrient uptake. As an instance, the lack of surface water in the dry season in seasonal ecosystems such as savannas implies little or no nutrient uptake in this period. (eg. Haridasan 2002, Scholz 2002).

Areas of research in this dissertation

For this dissertation I focus on the upland and adjacent flooded plant communities in the Everglades National Park at both the community and the species level (Fig 1.2). The terrestrial portion of the Everglades National Park (ENP) ranges from sea level to just over 3 meters above sea level. Within this elevation span exists a mosaic of plant communities - mangroves, cypress domes, long and short hydroperiod marshes, sawgrass savannas, bayheads, pine rocklands (or pinelands) and tropical hardwood hammocks. This mosaic is primarily the result of the interplay of topography with water levels that leads to a range of hydroperiods and depths as well as spatial heterogeneity in nutrient availability and protection from fire. Most of the ecosystem is oligotrophic with small patches of high nutrient availability that are primarily associated with the upland or unflooded communities, which are hammock forests on the highest elevations in the Park, ie the tree islands in the sloughs and the Miami Rock Ridge that is the eastern boundary of the Park. These upland communities comprise less than 10 % of the park area, yet are high in floral diversity as well as provide critical habitat to fauna since these are the only areas above water in the wet season. The significance of hammocks in the Everglades ecosystem has led to their restoration being one of the major objectives of the Comprehensive Everglades Restoration Program (CERP).

The Everglades is an ideal system to identify the various pools of water and nutrients associated with the diverse plant communities that are subject to the same climatic forcing function. In the second chapter, I investigate the water sources and

foliar nutrient status of hardwood hammocks and pine rocklands that are adjacent yet vastly different plant communities on the Miami Rock Ridge. Hammocks never flood, while pinelands vary in their hydroperiod depending on the site from 0-3 months. While fire is the main delineating factor, hammocks have a much higher productivity and biomass suggesting different water source usage and attendant nutrient stocks as compared to pinelands. In the third chapter, I look at the two distinct plant communities on tree islands in the Shark River Slough -- upland hammock and flooded swamp forests, in how they differ in their water sources and foliar nutrients, to understand better the precarious positioning of flood-intolerant hammocks in the slough that is flooded all year round. In the fourth chapter, I relate the variety of leaf phenological patterns (leaf fall and leaf growth) present in the seasonal moist hammock and swamp forest communities with the periods of water and nutrient availability. I conclude with how the technique of identifying water and nutrient pools can be applied towards understanding the structure and function of plant communities in any ecosystem along with further areas of work.

The use of stable isotopes in ecology

As mentioned earlier, pools of water can differ in their isotopic composition, and thereby the relative contribution of each source to plant stemwater may be calculated. Here I briefly introduce the use of stable isotopes in the areas of ecology relevant to this research.

A chemical element is said to have isotopes if atoms differ in the number of neutrons while having the same number of protons and electrons. Thus isotopes differ in mass but not in electrical charge. The similarity in charge between isotopes of an element results in their chemical properties being the same. Stable isotopes are those that do not decay over time. For instance, carbon has three isotopes, ${}^{12}C$, ${}^{13}C$ and ${}^{14}C$. 14 C is unstable being radioactive, while 12 C and 13 C are the stable isotopes, with 6 and 7 neutrons respectively. For an element, the heavier isotope is usually much less abundant than the lighter isotope. So in the biosphere, the heavier ¹³C constitutes 1.11% of total carbon while the lighter ¹²C adds up to 98.9% (Fritz and Fontes, 1980). Both the component elements of a water molecule, hydrogen and oxygen have isotopes. Hydrogen has two isotopes, ¹H (with one neutron) and deuterium, D or ²H (with two neutrons), while oxygen has three $-{}^{16}O$, ${}^{17}O$ and ${}^{18}O$ with 8, 9 and 10 neutrons respectively.¹⁷ O is extremely rare. Water molecules having ¹⁸O or D would be heavier than ones without the heavy isotopes. This has significance in evaporation and precipitation processes where lighter molecules evaporate at a faster rate while heavier molecules condense earlier (Clark & Fritz, 1997). Lighter molecules require lesser energy to leave the liquid phase and thus evaporate at a faster rate than the heavier molecules. Thus a partially evaporated pool of water gets enriched in heavier isotopes. This incomplete transfer of mass between phases is termed fractionation and is the reason why different bodies of water can have different isotopic signatures at an instant of time.

The isotopic signature or composition, δ is expressed as a ratio (R) of the heavier to the lighter isotope, with reference to an internationally defined standard as follows:

 δ (parts per thousand or ‰) = {($R_{sample}/R_{standard}$) - 1 } * 1000

For water, the international standard is Vienna-Standard Mean Ocean Water (V-SMOW).

In most ecosystems, plants do not discriminate against either the heavier or lighter isotopes; hence the isotopic composition of plant stemwater (xylem) is a reflection of the sources taken up by the plant (Wershaw et al 1970). Exceptions to this have been discovered in mangroves (Lin & Sternberg 1993) and some desert halophytes (Ellsworth &Williams 2007) that discriminate against the heavier deuterium. To date no plant water uptake fractionation has been noted against ¹⁸O which is why ¹⁸O can be employed for determining the sources taken up by a plant.

Leaf water can get evaporatively enriched due to transpiration from stomata. Similarly, water in green or unsuberized stems can get evaporatively enriched. Hence it is imperative to sample well- suberized stems for plant stemwater, as far away from leaf petioles as possible.

Another isotope widely used is the stable isotope of carbon, ¹³C that can be employed in discerning photosynthetic processes and in recording photosynthetic limitations caused either by water stress in plants (Farquhar *et a*l 1982) or by high levels of foliar nitrogen (eg. Cordell et al 1999, Bai et al 2008). The universal standard for carbon is the PeeDee belemnite formation of South Carolina. Sucrose and other plant compounds have a lower ¹³C content relative to atmospheric CO₂ as a result of a two-step discrimination against the heavier ¹³C isotope: an initial

fractionation of around 4‰ in stomatal diffusion of CO₂ and then further discrimination depending on the photosynthetic pathway. The carboxylation enzyme ribulose-1, 5-biphosphate carboxylase (Rubisco) is associated with a discrimination factor $\sim 30\%$ in C3 plants which have an average value of -28%; while in C4 plants the primary carboxylation enzyme, phosphoenolpyruvate carboxylase (PEP) has a much smaller discrimination (Deines, 1980), and thus C4 plants have an isotopic composition of $\sim 12\%$. Furthermore, there exists considerable variation in carbon isotope signatures within C3 plants that results from variation in intercellular concentrations of carbon dioxide inside the leaf stemming from environmental conditions. For instance, low atmospheric humidity in the dry season creates a high vapor pressure deficit that can induce stomatal closure in leaves so as to decrease transpirational losses of water. Stomatal closure stops further entry of CO₂ into the leaf from the atmosphere, thereby limiting available intercellular CO₂ for fixation, which in turn then leads to lower discrimination by Rubisco against the heavier ¹³C isotope (Farquhar et al 1982).

Carbon isotope fractionation in C3 plants is described by the following equation $\delta^{I3}C_{plant} = \delta^{I3}C_{atmosphere} - a - (b - a) c_i/c_a$

where c_i/c_a refers to the ratio of the partial pressure of carbon dioxide outside and inside the leaf, *a* symbolizes the difference in diffusivities through stomatal pores of ¹³C and *b* represents the isotopic fractionation by Rubisco (Farquhar et al, 1982). High values of δ^{13} C can also result from high foliar nitrogen concentrations that are associated with high levels of photosynthesis (Field &Mooney, 1986). Stomata then pose a limit to the amount of carbon dioxide entering the leaf, even when stomata are fully open. The limited availability of carbon dioxide inside the leaf then results in reduced discrimination as described earlier.

The stable isotope of nitrogen, δ^{15} N is used as a tracer for nutrient uptake. Atmospheric N₂ is considered as the global standard for nitrogen. Plants fractionate against ¹⁵N both during uptake as well as in biochemical reactions leading to the incorporation of N in plant compounds. Foliar δ^{15} N has also been used as an indicator of phosphorus availability (eg. Crews 1993, McKee *et al* 2002, Inglett *et al* 2006) with an increase in δ^{15} N (more enriched, less negative values) being associated with increasing P availability. An increase in P uptake requires a concomitant increase in N uptake, since plant tissue has a certain stoichiometric range of P and N that depends upon the constituent compounds present in the tissue. The resulting increased demand for N reduces discrimination against ¹⁵N if the amount of available N is limited.

Foliar nutrient concentrations as indicators of nutrient availability

Foliar nutrient concentrations are widely used as a measure of nutrient status and productive potential (eg. Vitousek et al, 1995) provided sampling takes into account temporal variations in concentration due to phenology and leaf age. The response of plant communities to increased nutrient availability can be complex: (i) higher foliar concentrations (ii) greater growth and thus greater foliar area and/or (iii) altered competition within the communities possibly leading to species replacements (eg. Aerts and Berendse, 1988). Numerous studies concerning plants in the wild (involving either a comparison across an existing soil nutrient gradient or experimental fertilization) have shown that higher nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) availability can lead to higher foliar N and P concentrations (Aerts and Chapin, 2000, Campo and Dirzo, 2003, Chapin, 1980, Fisher *et al.*, 2006, Harrington *et al.*, 2001, Lower *et al.*, 2003, Vitousek et al 1995). Periods of high nutrient availability in oligotophic ecosystems can also lead to luxury consumption by plants with attendant increase in foliar concentrations because of storage in vacuoles (Bertiller *et al.*, 2006, Tripler *et al*, 2002, Chapin, 1980). Studies have also shown that often high soil nutrient concentration areas are populated by communities of species having inherently higher foliar nutrient concentrations (Boerner, 1984, Fensham and Bowman, 1995, Santiago *et al.*, 2005). At the same time there also exist species with very low plasticity in their foliar nutrient concentrations, such as sawgrass that does not respond as much to an increase in P as cattails.



Figure 1.1: Conceptual illustration of local and regional pools of water and nutrients on the landscape. Local pools of water and/or nutrients are caused by abiotic factors, such as topographical highs or lows, or by biotic factors such as termite mounds, and represent concentrations or hotspots, while the landscape has a typically lower background nutrient concentration, that is the regional pool.



Figure 1.2: Study sites at Everglades National Park, Florida, USA. The hammock and pineland sites were at Royal Palm, Long Pine Key and Sisal Pond, while the Shark River Slough tree islands studied were Chekika, Satinleaf and Grossman Hammock. Locations shown on this map are approximate.

CHAPTER 2

Linking water sources with foliar nutrient status in hardwood hammock and pine rockland plant communities in the Everglades National Park, USA¹

Summary

Plant communities within an ecosystem can vary in water source usage and nutrient availabilities, thus permitting community coexistence and diversity. I investigated the differences in water source utilization in two ecologically important upland plant communities: tropical hardwood hammocks and pine rocklands in the predominantly flooded Everglades ecosystem. I then linked these differences with their foliar nutrient levels and photosynthetic performance as measured by δ^{13} C abundance. Based on a comparison of δ^{18} O of plant stem waters with those of potential water sources (nutrient-poor groundwater and nutrient-rich water in organic litter referred to as soilwater), I observed that during the wet season hammock plants relied on soilwater while in the dry season they relied on groundwater. A similar seasonal shift was observed in pineland plants, however groundwater constituted the major part of water uptake throughout the year except for late wet season. Consistent with the nutrient concentration of different water sources used in the two communities. hammocks had a greater annual mean foliar nitrogen and phosphorus concentration at the community level over pinelands as well as a higher leaf area index. High foliar N concentration in hammock plants was associated with eventual stomatal limitation of photosynthesis. Hammock species being intolerant of flooded soils are restricted to

¹ Ecohydrology 2(1):42-54

water uptake in the shallow unsaturated soil layer in the wet season, yet access the lowered groundwater table in the dry season. This dependence on a relatively narrow annual range of water table levels should be considered in South Florida water management and Everglades restoration.

Background

Coexisting plant communities in an ecosystem can differ widely in their water sources and nutrient availabilities thereby leading to distinct ecohydrological functioning patterns within the same ecosystem. This is especially evident in hydrologically controlled ecosystems such as the Everglades in South Florida. The Everglades ecosystem is the largest subtropical wetland savanna in North America with a high degree of floral endemism and direct links with the marine ecosystem of Florida Bay. The terrestrial portion of the Everglades National Park (ENP) ranges from sea level to just over 3 meters above sea level. Within this elevation span exists a mosaic of plant communities - mangroves, cypress domes, long and short hydroperiod marshes, sawgrass savannas, bayheads, pine rocklands (or pinelands) and tropical hardwood hammocks in ascending order of elevation. Such a diversity of communities is largely a consequence of the wide range of interactions between water flow, hydroperiod, nutrients, fire and faunal effects that change with minor differences in topography, typically less than 1 meter (Wetzel et al., 2005; White, 1994). Each community is associated with a certain hydroperiod range, and the small elevational differences between communities can result in a high degree of sensitivity to water level fluctuation. This is especially true for upland (emergent) communities which usually do not flood, or do so for very short periods of time. An example of

the sensitivity of upland communities is the loss of tree islands in the Everglades over 1950-1970 (Lodge, 2005). This has been attributed to both prolonged flooding by water releases from canals that led to mortality of flood-intolerant hardwood species as well as prolonged dry conditions that led to peat fires lowering tree island elevation rendering them more vulnerable to subsequent flooding (Sklar *et al.*, 2004, Wetzel *et al.*, 2005). Because of this, knowledge of the sensitivity of upland communities to changing hydroperiods is critical in the management of water resources, which has to address both South Florida urban needs and ecosystem preservation (Lockwood *et al.*, 2003, Wilcox *et al.*, 2004).

Because of its low elevation and relatively flat topography most of the Everglades are inundated in the wet season and part of the dry season with the exception of the highest parts of limestone outcrops and the Miami Rock Ridge to the east. The Miami Rock Ridge is part of the Atlantic coastal ridge, a mid-Pleistocene marine limestone ridge < 3 m.a.s.l. running along the SE coast of Florida and ending in the southeastern Everglades (Hoffmeister, 1974) as a series of transverse ridges interspersed with glades. Hammocks occur on the highest parts of this ridge that rarely flood, while pinelands often occur adjacent to the hammocks, and depending on the site, are prone to flooding for 0-3 months (Gunderson, 1994). These two upland plant communities differ in many aspects, key ones including the presence of flood-intolerant species in hardwood hammocks (Carr, 1973) and the paucity of soil with mainly exposed limestone in fire adapted pinelands. With the exception of a previous study in which comparative measurements were taken once during the dry season and once during the wet season (Ewe *et al.*, 1999), not much is known about pineland and hammock ecohydrological functioning throughout the year. Specifically, little is known about their water and nutrient sources and how these may change with water levels over the course of the seasons.

Hardwood hammocks are composed of neotropical evergreen broadleaf trees with a profusion of epiphytes. The closed canopy maintains a humid microclimate inside the hammock that, along with the moist organic soil horizon, is largely responsible for deterring most fires (both lightening-induced and anthropogenic) ranging in from pinelands (Snyder, 1990). Only large episodic fires can burn down hammocks (Carr, 1973, Craighead, 1974, Robertson and Platt, 2001). Thus fires maintain a distinct boundary between hammocks and pinelands (Lodge 2005, Slocum et al 2003). The organic soil layer that has built up by litter deposition and decomposition directly over the limestone bedrock in hammocks is in general about 5000 years old (Loveless, 1959) and on average 10-30 cm thick. In contrast, high fire frequency in open canopy pine rocklands prevents any substantial organic soil formation (Fig. 2.1), except in sinkholes and temporary surface accumulations between successive fires. This relative paucity of soil in pinelands implies that pineland plants depend largely on groundwater (water table at 0-1 meter depth) as the main water source (Ewe et al, 1999). Hardwood hammock plants, in addition to groundwater may also utilize rain water trapped in the litter layer (henceforth referred to as soilwater), a potentially significant amount owing to the high water holding capacity of the spatially continuous litter horizon.

From a nutrient availability perspective, the Everglades is an oligotrophic ecosystem (Davis, 1994, Wetzel *et al.*, 2005) with extremely low levels of

phosphorus. Because plant nutrient uptake mainly occurs in solution (Baldwin, 1975), pineland plants are thought to have access to limited amounts of nutrients owing to their primary reliance on groundwater that has low nutrient concentrations. Association with ectomycorrhizae can increase nutrient availability to pineland plants than just dependance on roots alone (Janos-personal communication); even so, the pool of nutrients available is extremely dilute. Hammock plants, on the other hand, may have access to a more concentrated pool of nutrients that is present in soilwater (trapped rainwater) stemming from litter decomposition and faunal sources in the litter layer.

In this study, I characterize soil depth and plant-available nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) in water sources of hammock and pineland plants. I then investigate the potential water sources (groundwater and soilwater) used by the hammock and pineland plants over a year using stable isotope techniques that have been widely used for plant source water determination in coastal ecosystems (Ewe *et al.*, 1999, Ewe and Sternberg, 2002, Greaver and Sternberg, 2006, Lin and Sternberg, 1992, Sternberg *et al.*, 1991). I also test whether the higher levels of exchangeable nutrients in hammock soils compared to groundwater would be reflected in higher foliar nutrient concentrations are widely used as a measure of nutrient status and productive potential (eg. Vitousek et al, 1995) by ensuring proper sampling that takes into account temporal variations in concentration due to phenology and leaf age. The response of plant communities to increased nutrient availability can be complex: (i) higher foliar concentrations (ii) greater growth and thus greater foliar area and/or (iii)

altered competition within the communities possibly leading to species replacements (eg. Aerts and Berendse, 1988). Numerous studies concerning plants in the wild (involving either a comparison across an existing soil nutrient gradient or experimental fertilization) have shown that higher nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) availability can lead to higher foliar N and P concentrations (Aerts and Chapin, 2000, Campo and Dirzo, 2003, Chapin, 1980, Fisher et al., 2006, Harrington et al., 2001, Lower et al., 2003, Vitousek et al 1995). Periods of high nutrient availability in oligotophic ecosystems can also lead to luxury consumption by plants with attendant increase in foliar concentrations because of storage in vacuoles (Bertiller et al., 2006, Tripler et al 2002, Chapin, 1980). Studies have also shown that often high soil nutrient concentration areas are populated by communities of species having inherently higher foliar nutrient concentrations (Boerner, 1984, Fensham and Bowman, 1995, Santiago et al., 2005). I refer to this effect as a community-level effect. Since higher soil nutrient availability can also lead to greater growth and leaf biomass, I indirectly compare foliar biomass in hammocks and pinelands using the Leaf Area Index (LAI) (Jordan, 1969) as a proxy in each community.

I specifically test the following hypotheses:

Hypothesis 1: Hammocks and pinelands differ in their water utilization throughout the year. In the wet season, hammock plants depend more on soilwater while pineland plants depend more on groundwater. In the dry season, plants in both communities increasingly utilize groundwater Hypothesis 2: The foliar nutrient (N and P) content at the community level will reflect the nutrient status of water sources utilized in the respective communities, with hammocks showing higher foliar nutrient levels than pinelands

Hypothesis 3: The differences in nutrient status will affect photosynthetic properties as measured by the carbon isotope ratios of leaf tissues.

Material and methods

Study area: The study took place in the Everglades National Park (ENP) from March 2005 to March 2006. The climate is subtropical and humid, with an average annual rainfall of 1450 mm (http://sofia.usgs.gov), more than half of which occurs in the wet season that lasts from June to October. The hammocks on the Miami rock ridge and tree islands in the Shark River Slough constitute the northern boundary of the range of the neotropical tree species that have established owing to winters being free of frost in most years (Lodge, 2005). Periodic hurricanes pass through south Florida every 3-5 years and can cause considerable structural damage in hammocks and pinelands by toppling over shallow-rooted trees (mostly in hammocks) and by breakage of the main trunks known as snap-offs (mostly in pinelands).

Three previously studied sites (Ewe *et al.*, 1999) differing in elevation and hydroperiod were selected on the Miami Rock Ridge within ENP along an east-west increasing rainfall gradient at Royal Palm (25°23'39"N, 80°37'17"W), Long Pine Key (25°24'10"N, 80°39'05"W) and Sisal pond (25°23'29"N, 80°37'45"W). Long Pine Key had the highest elevation (Ewe *et al.*, 1999) and neither the hammock nor the pineland was flooded during the study period, although the groundwater level in

20
pineland sinkholes was within 10 cm of the mean surface in July 2005. Parts of Royal Palm pineland were briefly flooded, while the pineland at Sisal Pond remained continually flooded (water table above ground surface) from mid June to the end of September. Each site was located at the interface between a hammock and a pineland. Pinelands in the ENP are subject to a burn cycle of 3-7 years, either lightening-induced or set by the National Park Service. The pineland site on Long Pine Key experienced fire in June 2006 that completely burned the understory to expose bedrock.

Characterization of soil depth to bedrock: A line transect was laid out perpendicular to the border between the hammock and pineland at each site, extending 100 m into each community. Every 2 meters a 1 cm diameter metal rod was pushed down until bedrock or an impenetrable layer was reached, and the depth noted to the nearest centimeter.

Plant-available nutrient concentration in soil and groundwater: In May 2005 at the onset of the wet season, 5 samples of soil (0-15 cm depth) per site from Royal Palm and Long Pine Key were analyzed at the Agricultural Analytical Services Laboratory, University of Pennsylvania, USA for exchangeable P (Mehlich 3 soil test), nitrate nitrogen (NO₃-N) and ammonium nitrogen (NH₄-N) (ion electrode method) with the precision of analysis reported as \pm 0.1 ppm (\pm 1 σ). for P, 0.6 ppm and 1 ppm for nitrate and ammonium nitrogen respectively. Soil solution concentrations of the above nutrients were calculated from the above lab measurements (dry soil values) based on a wet season water content of 230% (dry wt. of soil), a value chosen within the range 28% -250% measured by Ewe et al (1999) and the assumption that all the

plant-available nutrients would be in solution. Groundwater was sampled from wells in the same sites at the same time as soils and analyzed at the University of Georgia Soil, Plant and Water laboratory, Athens, GA for NH₄-N, NO₃-N and phosphate (PO₄) with precision of analysis reported to be within \pm 0.001ppm (1 σ).

Collection of sourcewaters and plant stemwater: Groundwater was sampled from wells at Royal Palm and Long Pine Key every two weeks over the study period after pumping out the standing water (that could be evaporatively enriched in ¹⁸O and D) and allowing recharge. The Sisal Pond site did not have a well to sample groundwater. Rainwater collectors (glass bottles with a 1cm layer of mineral oil to prevent evaporation) were placed in both the hammock and the pineland at each of the three sites and collected at the same time as groundwater. Both rain and groundwater samples were placed in scintillation vials, sealed with Parafilm (Pechiney, Chicago, IL, USA) to prevent evaporation and refrigerated in the lab. Five replicates of soils in each community were collected at each site every two months over a range of 0-20 cm depth. These were placed in stoppered glass tubes, sealed with Parafilm and stored in a freezer to avoid fungal/microbial respiration.

Every two months over the year, 25 plants (5 replicates per species for 5 species) were sampled in the hammock as well as in the pineland for each site, to make up a total of 50 plants per site. Individuals were marked with flagging tape for future sampling. Plants were sampled to 50 meters inside each community. I sampled species that were the most abundant at each site, keeping in mind that species diversity is higher in the interface of the two communities than inside the hammock (Alexander, 1967). Species sampled in the pineland were: (i) Royal Palm site:

Guettarda scabra, Lysiloma latisiliqua, Myrica cerifera, Quercus pumila, Pinus elliottii var densa (ii) Long Pine Key: G. scabra, L. latisiliqua, Tetrazyga bicolor, M. cerifera, Myrsine guianensis (iii) Sisal Pond site: Ilex cassine, Crossopetalum ilicifolium, M. guianensis, M. cerifera, Persea borbonia, P. elliottii var densa. For hammocks, I sampled the following (i) Royal Palm: Bursera simarouba, L. latisiliqua, G. scabra, Quercus virginiana, M. cerifera (ii) Long Pine Key: B. simarouba, Chrysobalanus icaco, G. scabra, L. latisiliqua, M. cerifera (iii) Sisal Pond: L. latisiliqua, M. cerifera, Q. virginiana, P. borbonia, Annona glabra. Despite being flood-tolerant and thus uncharacteristic of hammocks where the majority of species cannot survive on flooded soils, Annona glabra was included simply because numerous individuals existed at the Sisal Pond hammock site. For each plant, a well suberized stem was cut and after removal of the bark and phloem, placed in a sealed glass tube, parafilmed and frozen on return to the lab. Branches high up in the canopy were accessed using a 5 m extensible pole pruner (Corona, CA, USA).

Water extraction and isotopic analysis: Stem and soilwaters were extracted either by the method of West et al. (2006) or Vendramini & Sternberg (2007). Extracted water was analyzed at the Laboratory of Stable Isotope Ecology in Tropical Ecosystems (LSIETE) at the University of Miami for oxygen and hydrogen isotope ratios by equilibration on an Isoprime[®] Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer connected to a Multiflow[®] system (Elementar, Germany) as described by Vendramini & Sternberg (2007). Oxygen and hydrogen isotope ratios are reported here as δ^{18} O and δ D values respectively and calculated as:

$$\delta^{18}$$
O or $\delta D = \{(R_{sample}/R_{SMOW}) - 1\} * 1000$ ----(1)

where R_{sample} and R_{SMOW} represents the heavy to light isotope ratio of the sample and the standard respectively. The standard for water isotope ratios used here is Vienna standard mean ocean water (vSMOW) and the precision of analysis of ±0.1‰ and ±2.0‰ (1 σ) for oxygen and hydrogen isotopes respectively.

Foliar nutrient analysis: 10-15 mature leaves for each individual sampled for stemwater were collected from the same branch as the stem for water, placed in paper bags and subsequently dried in an oven at 50° C for 72 hours. Dried leaves were then ground and mixed well to homogenize the samples, in preparation for foliar N, P and δ^{13} C analysis at LSIETE. Preparation of samples for P analysis consisted of ashing 700 mg of the dried ground leaves in porcelain cups in a furnace maintained at 600°C for 6 hours followed by digestion in 4% sulfuric acid and filtration through glass fiber filter paper (Whatman, UK). Analysis was carried out on the filtrate. Foliar P concentration was obtained by the USEPA method 365.1 (USEPA, 1984) based upon the molybdate blue colorimetric approach (Fiske and SubbaRao, 1925) using an Alpkem 3000 Phosphorus analyzer (Alpkem, OI Analytical, Texas, USA) and expressed on a weight percentage basis. The precision of analysis was ± 0.1 ppm $(\pm 1\sigma)$. Foliar N concentration in 5 mg ground leaf samples was obtained using an NC 2100 analyzer (Thermoquest CE Instruments, Milan, Italy) and expressed as the percent weight ratio of total N relative to total leaf dry mass, with precision of analysis 1 ppm ($\pm 1\sigma$).

Foliar $\delta^{13}C$ analysis: Ground leaf samples (5 mg) were loaded in individual tin cups (Elemental Micro-analysis, Milan, Italy), rolled into tight balls which were placed in

an automated elemental analyzer (Euro-EA-Elemental Analyzer, Eurovector, Milan, Italy) connected to a continuous flow isotope ratio mass spectrometer (Isoprime, GV, Manchester, England).

Carbon-13 abundances are expressed as δ^{13} C values:

. .

$$\delta^{13}C(\%) = [(R_{sample}/R_{PDB})-1] \times 1000 ---(2)$$

in which R_{sample} and R_{PDB} represent the ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ ratios of the sample and the universal standard from the PeeDee belemnite formation of South Carolina. The precision of analysis was $\pm 0.1\%$ ($\pm 1\sigma$).

Leaf area index (LAI) analysis: Hemispherical (fisheye) images of the canopy in hammocks and pinelands were obtained at dawn using a Nikon Coolpix 4500 with an 8 mm Nikon LC-ER1 fisheye lens. The camera was positioned at a height of 1 m from the ground surface. LAI estimates were obtained from these images by the software Gap Light Analyzer (Frazer et al 1999). The emphasis was more on comparing LAI between hammocks and pinelands rather than obtaining the absolute values.

Data analysis: To examine how similar the plant stemwater of pinelands and hammocks are to groundwater, a potential source, I regressed the average δ^{18} O values of stemwater from each community and site throughout the year against those of groundwater (SPSS, Chicago, USA) using Model II regression, despite having just one groundwater δ^{18} O value per site due to one well per site. This was carried out only for Royal Palm and Long Pine Key sites where groundwater was collected. For quantifying the relative contribution of soilwater and groundwater to stemwater, and to see how this contribution may change with season, I computed the proportion of the groundwater fraction in stemwater, x, using an end member mass balance equation of the form

Here δ signifies δ^{18} O values of the plant stemwater and the respective sourcewater pools. The fraction *x* has a value between 0 and 1 that corresponds to 0-100% groundwater fraction in stemwater. When calculations yielded values of x < 0 or > 1, I considered them as 0 % and 100% groundwater usage respectively.

 δD values have not been considered in the above regression and mass balance equation since they exhibit considerably more variation than $\delta^{18}O$. In addition, there is the possibility that certain species of plants discriminate against deuterium during water uptake (Ellsworth and Williams, 2007, Lin and Sternberg, 1993)

To compare foliar nutrient levels between hammock and pineland communities, leaf P averaged over all individuals per species that were sampled in each community and site was plotted against the corresponding leaf N average value. Data obtained over the entire study period was considered to avoid over or underestimation of nutrient concentrations caused by temporal variation due to species phenology or fire. A Euclidean distance analysis was then carried out on another plot of foliar P versus foliar N, where each point on the plot represents the leaf N and P values averaged over 5 individuals of a species per sampling. The distance *d*, of each point *i* from the plot origin (zero values of N and P) was computed using the Cartesian distance formula

$$d_i = (N_i^2 + P_i^2)^{0.5} -----(4)$$

where N_i and P_i represent the foliar N and P values of the point i as mentioned. A one way ANOVA was performed to infer if the Euclidean distances of the pineland points were less than those for hammock datapoints, thus indicating whether the pineland plants had lower combined (N and P) foliar nutrient values relative to hammock plants. Model II regression and correlation of leaf δ^{13} C vs. leaf N was carried out to examine for differences between hammock and pineland plants in stomatal limitation as a function of foliar nitrogen concentration.

Results

Soil depth and nutrient characterization: Hammocks had a significantly greater depth of soil over bedrock compared to pinelands as confirmed by a 2-way ANOVA with replication (F = 65, P < 0.01), with a significant site effect (F = 11, P < 0.01, Table 2.1) This soil, mainly leaf litter in various stages of decomposition mixed with some crushed marl, forms a continuous layer in hammocks. In pinelands, soil is present in scattered sinkholes and sometimes as a 1-5 cm deep layer in areas that have not been recently burned. The concentration of plant available phosphorus, ammonium and nitrate nitrogen in hammock soil at the date of sampling was found to be greater than that in groundwater by 1-2 orders (Table 2.2).

The isotopic composition of rainfall varied according to the season with wet season precipitation δ^{18} O and δ D values being lower than those of the dry season (Fig. 2.2) showing only δ^{18} O values). From the end of May 2005, when the wet season commences, rainfall becomes isotopically lighter until July. Isotope ratios of precipitation become higher around mid-wet season (July-August, Fig 2.2) coincident with a lull in precipitation as shown in Fig.2.5A. Precipitation isotope ratios decrease again towards the end of the wet season (September-October) coincident with resumption of high rainfall. The bimodal peak in rainfall amount over the wet season is typical of South Florida precipitation (Duever et al., 1994) and can be observed in rainfall records (1949-2005) at Royal Palm Ranger Station in the ENP (SERCC, 2008). Groundwater displays the same temporal and seasonal isotopic pattern as rain in Royal Palm and Long Pine Key, but the amplitude of isotopic variation between successive samplings is dampened, particularly for the Royal Palm site (Fig. 2.2). Soilwater δ^{18} O values in both hammocks and pinelands follow rainwater δ^{18} O trends with lighter isotopic composition during the wet season.

Regression of δD against $\delta^{18}O$ values for rain samples collected at all three sites over the entire year forms the Everglades Local Meteoric Water Line (ELMWL- Fig.2.3) having a slope of 8.5 and deuterium excess of 17 ($r^2 = 0.93$). The ELMWL falls within the 95% confidence bounds of the Global Meteoric Water Line (GMWL, slope = 8) and thus is not significantly different; this has been also seen in Wilcox et al (2004). The larger deuterium excess of the ELMWL, 17 as compared to GMWL's 10 could indicate re-evaporation of shallow Everglades surfacewater. During the dry season, groundwater values lie to the right of this line, indicative of evaporative enrichment (Friedman et al, 1962). Soilwater values lie further to the right, indicating a greater evaporative enrichment.

Plant stemwater and sourcewater correlation

When considering the dataset of hammock and pineland plant stemwater isotopic values over the year, pineland plant δ^{18} O values were better correlated with groundwater ($r^2 = 0.82$), with a Model II regression slope (1.11) and intercept (0.3) close to 1 and 0 respectively, indicating a 1:1 relationship (Fig. 2.4). Hammock plants had a poorer correlation with groundwater ($r^2 = 0.57$), with a slope (0.82) and intercept (-0.13). Both pinelands and hammocks exhibit a seasonal variation with increasing groundwater use in the dry season (Fig. 2.5B) although pineland plants were utilizing a greater fraction of groundwater on every sampling date except during late dry season (May 2005). The difference in groundwater utilization between pineland and hammocks was greatest during the wet season.

Foliar nitrogen and phosphorus

Foliar N is related to foliar P by a Model II regression N = 55P - 0.43, r = 0.78 (Fig 2. 6). The community average foliar N and P is highest for the group of species present only in hammocks (1.70 and 0.056 % respectively) followed by the species group that is present in both hammocks and pinelands (1.59 and 0.032 % in hammocks, 1.5 and 0.032% in pinelands) (Table 2.3). The species group restricted to pinelands has the lowest average foliar N and P values (1.22 and 0.037%). There is also considerable interspecific variation in foliar N and P within each community. Foliar N and P

values at the community level for pinelands (including all species sampled in pinelands, not just those restricted to pinelands) averaged over the entire year were significantly lower than the same for hammocks (Fig. 2.6), based on the ANOVA of Euclidean distances showing pineland plants being significantly closer to the plot origin (P and N = 0) as compared to hammock plants (F = 10.51, P = 0.0014). Average annual N:P ratios of 45 ± 1.15 and 42 ± 1.16 (\pm SEM) were obtained for hammock and pineland communities respectively, with no significant difference in N:P ratio between the two communities (single factor ANOVA, F = 3.56, P = 0.059).

Foliar $\delta^{13}C$

The correlation of δ^{13} C against foliar N was highly significant for hammock plants (r² = 0.41, P < 0.01) with a Model II regression having a slope of 1.73 (Fig. 2.7). There was no correlation between foliage δ^{13} C values of pineland plants and their respective nitrogen concentrations (r² = 0.15). At low levels of N (>2%), pineland leaves have higher δ^{13} C values than hammock plants.

Leaf area index (LAI)

Hammocks had a higher LAI (2.49 \pm 0.27, n=10) than pinelands (0.35 \pm 0.04, n = 5). Values calculated were LAI 4 ring, that is the effective leaf area index of the canopy intergrated over the zenith angles 0°to 60° (Frazer et al, 1999).

Discussion

Sourcewaters are isotopically distinct

The greater depth of soil throughout the hammocks compared to pinelands (Table 2.1) implies a much larger volume of soil in hammocks per unit area as compared to pinelands. In the wet season, rainwater entrapped in this soil ends up bearing nutrients in dissolved form that have been measured and estimated to be 1-2 orders of magnitude higher than groundwater (Table 2.2). Thus hammocks are expected to contain a larger volume of nutrient-rich soilwater than pinelands.

Soilwater was isotopically distinct from groundwater at every instance of sampling, thereby allowing determination of the contribution of each source to plant stemwater by the mass balance approach. Soilwater is essentially rainwater trapped in litter which is subject to evaporation between successive rain events and so becomes isotopically enriched relative to rain. At the same time, soilwater was lighter than groundwater in the wet season with correspondingly lower δ^{18} O values (Fig 2.2 and 2.3). While groundwater also receives rain inputs, the extensive volume of the perennial groundwater pool dampens the lighter rain isotopic signal, thus remaining isotopically higher than rain over the wet season (Fig 2.2). Over the dry season, soilwater (a far smaller pool in comparison with groundwater) undergoes greater evaporative enrichment resulting in higher δ^{18} O values than groundwater (Fig. 2.2 and 2.3). Soilwater δ^{18} O values appear less enriched in March 2006 as compared to March 2005 probably due to differences in precipitation amounts, intervals and evaporative conditions in the months preceding the samplings. For instance there

were larger than normal rain events in the 2005-2006 dry season (December 2005 and February of 2006).

Water usage by plant communities

The higher correlation and near 1:1 relationship between pineland plant stemwater and groundwater compared to the lower correlation of hammock plant stemwater and groundwater is consistent with groundwater being the major water source for pineland plants (Fig. 2.4) in comparison to hammock plants except for late in the dry season. This conclusion is further corroborated by the relative utilization of groundwater and soilwater by plants in these two communities at different times of the year according to the mass balance equation (Fig. 2.5B). I demonstrate the seasonal variation in *both* communities in the proportions of soilwater and groundwater used, noting that pineland plants *also* use soilwater (about 50% on average) in mid to late wet season (Fig. 2.5B).

The 2005 wet season commenced with a large pulse in rainfall over June and July (Fig. 2.5A), with a slightly delayed increase in the groundwater table level (Fig. 2.5C). A concomitant decrease in groundwater fraction of stemwater was observed for hammock plants in July (Fig. 2.5B), which can be construed as an increase in soilwater uptake. This could be due to wetting of the soil litter by rain, and/or because the rising water table may restrict hammock plants to water uptake only to the unsaturated surface soil layer, since hammock hardwoods are flood intolerant (Jones *et al.*, 2006, Snyder, 1990). During the early wet season, pineland plants continued to rely upon groundwater, and started to absorb soil water in significant

amounts only after July, until almost half of their water uptake comprises of soilwater during October (late wet season). This suggests the possibility that pineland plants can tolerate some period of inundation when they almost entirely take up groundwater, after which they gradually increase soilwater uptake. Indeed the pineland at Sisal Pond was flooded continuously from June to September. Soilwater in pinelands occurs in litter-filled holes in the limestone bedrock and is probably richer in nutrients than groundwater.

With the advent of the dry season around mid-October, plants in both communities begin to increase groundwater uptake. This is probably a response to decreasing plant-available water in the litter layer because of gradual drying. Another possibility is that the falling water table increases the vadose zone thereby permitting re-growth of roots downwards. The flood-intolerant nature of hardwood hammock species precludes the presence of root strategies to tolerate inundation. Water levels rise again after December, possibly in response to rain showers that occurred in December 2005 and February 2006 (Fig. 2.5A and C) which could once again flood roots and force plants to shift towards newly available soilwater as seen in hammocks (Fig. 2.5B).

If there is substantial root mortality in hammock plants because of their intolerance of flooding, then the rate of root regrowth must keep pace with the falling water table over the dry season. If the water levels descend rapidly to levels lower than what is normal in the late dry season, groundwater may become inaccessible to hammock plants, causing water stress. Given that the thin organic soil layer overlies bedrock and that roots can grow downwards only through existing cracks (at least in the short term), it is possible that roots in many cases may not be able to encounter suitable pathways down to the water table at a rate adequate to meet water demand by the plant. Ewe *et al* (1999) observed a greater decrease in predawn water potential in hammock trees over pineland trees in the transition from wet to dry season. This indicates a larger seasonal decrease in water availability for hammock trees. Thus the existence of hammock plant communities appears to be precariously positioned between two critical water levels: too high a water level will lead to flooding stress while too low a level would engender drought stress. Deviation outside this range over time can have irreversible effects culminating in mortality of trees. Lower than normal water levels caused by droughts or increased water withholdings/diversions from canals can also affect pine rocklands (Oberbauer *et al.*, 1997, USFWS, 1999), possibly due to water table access problems similar to hammocks.

Foliar N and P at the community level

As hypothesized, the pooled average foliar nutrient concentration for all plants sampled in the hammock is significantly higher than that in pinelands (Fig. 2.6). This could be a consequence of greater availability and greater uptake of nutrient-rich soilwater in hammocks (Fig. 2.5B). The far smaller volume of soil in pinelands, together with the observation that nutrient-poor groundwater is the main water source in pinelands most of the year positions pinelands below hammocks in terms of available nutrient pools (N and P). Other factors can also influence foliar nutrient concentrations – for instance, fire can increase availability of certain nutrients to plants with attendant increase in foliar nutrient concentrations in resprouts. This would be expected mainly in pinelands that experience fires every 3-7 years and is

probably applicable to the Long Pine Key site that underwent a fire during the study period.

A preliminary consideration of the foliar nutrient data at the species group level suggests a nutrient gradient increasing from pinelands to hammocks (Table 2.3 averages): (i) Pinelands: The dominant species (canopy and biomass) in the pinelands, *Pinus elliottii*, has relatively low values of foliar N and P in comparison to other pineland and hammock species (ii) Species present in the hammock-pineland interface have mostly intermediate foliar nutrient values and (iii) Hammocks: At the higher foliar nutrient concentration end is *Bursera simarouba*, one of the few species occurring throughout the range of rockland hammocks (Snyder, 1990) with high abundance (Alexander, 1967). Indeed, the pineland community average would have been even lower than our calculated value had the foliar nutrient concentration of each pineland species been weighted by the relative abundance of foliar biomass of that species.

Despite differing soil nutrient availabilities between hammocks and pinelands, foliar nutrient concentrations as well as N:P ratios were seen to be similar in individuals of a species common to both communities. Plasticity in foliar N and P concentrations is constrained by species-specific stoichiometric relationships between foliar N and P that are in turn driven by physiological function and the anatomy of leaves. A plant faced with lower nutrient availability (in comparison to a site with higher nutrient availability) could be restrained by lower growth and have a lower number of leaves, rather than manifest a significant change in either concentrations or N:P ratios. Greater nutrient availability (as proposed in hammocks) may also result in

greater growth and biomass instead of higher foliar nutrient concentrations. Individuals of the co-occuring species are much larger in the hammocks; however fire is a confounding factor since periodic fires keep burning off these species in pinelands, while hammocks for the most part are spared from these fires. In their review (2000), Aerts and Chapin mention that oligotrophic sites are dominated by slow growing species with low foliar nutrient concentrations, notably every ev Sites with higher levels of nutrient availability have species with higher leaf nutrient concentrations (forbs, graminoids and deciduous species). Thus increasing nutrient availability can lead to higher foliar nutrient concentrations at the community level due to both phenotypic responses and species replacements. Species found exclusively in the hammocks at the three study sites in general had higher foliar nutrient concentrations as compared to those found exclusively in the pinelands (Table 2.3). In addition to possibly higher foliar nutrient concentrations, higher soil nutrient availability can also result in greater number of leaves per unit area that is quantified by the leaf area index (LAI) (Jordan, 1969). The higher LAI values in hammocks as compared to pinelands lends further support to hammocks having greater availability of nutrients to plants.

Foliar N:P ratios can be indicative of the relative availability of N and P to the plant, with N:P ratios being inversely correlated with soil P availability (Gusewell, 2004, Han *et al.*, 2005). The literature on N:P ratios in ecosystems in other parts of the world range from 3 to 89 with a mean N:P ratio in the range of 13-16 (Reich and Oleksyn, 2004, Wright *et al.*, 2005). Plants in European herbaceous freshwater wetlands were found to have N:P ratios between 7 and 30, with ratios greater than 16

signifying community P limitation in those ecosystems (Koerselman & Meuleman, 1996). Both hammocks and pinelands in the Everglades have high mean N:P values (45 and 42 respectively in this study) indicating a very low level of foliar P, which could result from low soil P availability. Other plant communities in the Everglades have even higher N:P ratios, possibly indicating even lower P availability than upland areas. Wet graminoid prairies are flooded most of the year, cover much of the Everglades and are oligotrophic (Brown *et al.*, 2006, Newman *et al.*, 1996). They are dominated by sawgrass (*Cladium jamaicense*) which has extremely low levels of P in its tissue, with foliar N:P ratios of 70-84 in areas relatively unaffected by agricultural nutrient enrichment (Richardson *et al.*, 1999).

Foliar nutrients and photosynthesis

The correlation between foliar δ^{13} C and foliar nitrogen concentration in hammock plants (Fig. 2.7) can be explained as follows: higher foliar N concentration indicates higher chlorophyll and carboxylation enzyme content in leaves (Duursma & Marshall, 2006) which in turn leads to higher photosynthesis; a positive relationship between photosynthesis and leaf nitrogen content has been widely reported (eg. Field & Mooney, 1986). Higher levels of photosynthesis can increase the proportion of ¹³C incorporated in leaf biomass, a consequence of the ensuing stomatal limitation on atmospheric carbon dioxide CO₂ inflow, thus forcing decreased discrimination by Ribulose Bis-Phosphate Carboxylase against ¹³C (Farquhar *et al.*, 1982). Stomatal limitation could be caused either by a greater photosynthetic demand of CO₂ over supply, even with stomata fully open, or by some degree of stomatal closure triggered by the need to reduce transpirational water loss in periods when water is limiting. While positive correlations between foliar δ^{13} C and foliar nitrogen have been observed in other ecosystems (eg. Li *et al.*, 2007), there also have been negative or absence of correlations reported (eg. Ma *et al.*, 2007). The foliar δ^{13} C – N correlation varies with species, with leaf age and canopy position and thus the precise mechanisms underlying the correlation are not well understood (Li *et al.*, 2007). The absence of the above correlation in pineland plants indicates that some other factor could be affecting photosynthesis in pineland plants, such as higher light intensity in pinelands as compared to hammocks. Nevertheless, leaves of pineland plants have higher δ^{13} C values at low levels of foliar N (<2%) than hammock plants, indicating greater stomatal limitation of photosynthesis at low N.

Conclusions

The reliance of hammock trees upon nutrient-rich soilwater in the wet season together with their higher levels of foliar N and P supports the idea of the litter layer in hammocks being a nutrient hotspot in the oligotrophic Everglades. The organic soil layer in hammocks thus facilitates establishment and propagation of flood-intolerant neotropical hardwood species by (i) serving as an unsaturated substrate allowing roots to survive in the wet season and (ii) furnishing a significant water and nutrient source. In addition, the moist nature of this organic layer is partly responsible for preventing ingress of fires that range through pinelands every few years. Thus the organic soil layer in hammocks is an instance of how vegetation can modify the local environment to foster conditions enabling establishment and growth of species that otherwise would not be able to survive as has been observed elsewhere (Scheffer *et al.*, 2005).

Being the only abovewater communities along with the emergent areas of tree islands, hammocks and pinelands are critically important to the Everglades ecosystem from both a floral and faunal perspective, but in 1984 they constituted only about 4% of the total ENP area based on data in Olmsted & Loope (1984). In addition, almost all the pine rocklands outside ENP have been eliminated by logging and urban development (Herndon, 1998, Slocum et al., 2003, Snyder, 1990) with barely 2% remaining as of 2007 (WWF, 2007). Maintenance of these critical upland components of the unique Everglades ecosystem requires that the seasonal water level regime be maintained. The dangers of flooding to hardwood hammocks are well known. This study provides isotopic evidence of the almost exclusive dependence of hardwood hammocks and pinelands on groundwater in the late dry season, thus supporting the contention of Alexander (1967) that droughts due to lowering of the South Florida water table is the most serious deterrent to the continued development and survival of hardwood hammocks. It is thus necessary to manage dry season groundwater levels so that they remain accessible to upland community plants.

Table 2.1: Average soil depth to bedrock (cm) in hammocks and pinelands, \pm standard error of the mean (SEM). A 2-way ANOVA with replication confirmed that (i) hammocks have greater soil depth than pinelands (F = 65, P < 0.01) and (ii) a site effect exists (F = 11, P < 0.01).

Site	Hammock	Pineland
Royal Palm	$7.7 \pm 0.7 (n = 70)$	$5.7 \pm 0.5 \ (n = 104)$
Long Pine Key	$32.1 \pm 3.0 \ (n = 32)$	2.8 ± 0.8 (n = 24)
Sisal Pond	$15.9 \pm 1.5 \ (n = 51)$	$5.5 \pm 2.1 \ (n = 51)$

Table 2.2: Plant-available phosphorus, ammonium and nitrate concentration ranges (ppm) in hammock soil and groundwater in the Everglades National Park (wet season). Soil pore water concentrations are calculated based upon the following assumptions: 1 – the entire pool of plant available nutrients are in solution and 2 - hammock soils contain 230% water by dry soil weight in the wet season (based on Ewe et al, 1999).

Nutrient	Nutrient Hammock			
—	Soil	Porewater		
Available P	2.1 - 44.5	0.9 – 19	0.03 - 0.05	
Nitrate	5.5 - 126	2.4 - 54	0.01 -0.15	
Ammonium	6.52 - 150	2.8 - 64	0.09 - 0.15	

Table 2.3: Species level foliar N and P (averaged for all individuals of a species for all sites sampled 6 times over a year) for plants in hammocks and pinelands (n ranges from 30 to 90, depending on the presence of the species in one to three sites). The SEM was calculated for the entire pool of samples collected over the year.

Species	Foliar N (%) ± SEM		Foliar P (%) ± SEM	
	Hammock	Pineland	Hammock	Pineland
Species found both in hammocks & pinelands				
Lysiloma latisiliqua	2.59 ± 0.16	2.62 ± 0.15	0.047 ± 0.000	0.046 ± 0.002
Guettarda scabra	1.32 ± 0.08	1.07 ± 0.10	0.030 ± 0.004	0.032 ± 0.005
Myrica cerifera	1.45 ± 0.09	1.42 ± 0.11	0.0191 ± 0.0031	0.0182 ± 0.0026
Tetrazyga bicolor	1.34 ± 0.1	1.10 ± 0.16	0.0321 ± 0.0059	0.0284 ± 0.0028
Persea borbonia	1.26 ± 0.15	1.28 ± 0.08	0.0332 ± 0.0038	0.0370 ± 0.0079
Average over species common to hammocks and	1.59 ± 0.12	1.50 ± 0.12	0.0324 ± 0.0046	0.0324 ± 0.0051
pinelands				
Species found only in hammocks				
Annona glabra	2.25 ± 0.12	-	0.0832 ± 0.0177	
Chrysobalanus icaco	1.33 ± 0.12		0.0370 ± 0.0045	
Quercus virginiana	1.44 ± 0.12		0.0378 ± 0.0073	
Bursera simarouba	1.80 ± 0.13		0.0661 ± 0.0137	
Average over species found only in hammocks	1.70 ± 0.12		0.0560 ± 0.0108	
Species found only in pinelands				
Pinus elliottii var densa		0.79 ± 0.08		0.0289 ± 0.0039
Quercus pumila		1.57 ± 0.12		0.0588 ± 0.0079
Myrsene guianensis		1.06 ± 0.09	-	0.0297 ± 0.0045
Ilex cassine		1.18 ± 0.08		0.0330 ± 0.0039
Crossopetalum ilicifolium		1.51 ± 0.09	-	0.0367 ± 0.0059
Average over species found only in pinelands		1.22 ± 0.09		0.0374 ± 0.0052



Figure 2.1: Schematic illustration of a tropical hardwood hammock (left) and a pine rockland (right). Dashed lines indicate relative wet season and dry season water levels. The thin mantle of soil overlying limestone bedrock in the hammock and in sinkholes in the pineland is shaded grey. In the hammock, the wet season soilwater pool is denoted by small ellipses. Understory plants are not shown.



Figure 2.2: Upper panel: plots of δ^{18} O values of rain (\circ) and groundwater (\bullet) for the study sites in the Everglades National Park for the period March 18, 2005 to March 3, 2006. Sisal pond did not have a groundwater well. The lower panel depicts soilwater δ^{18} O values -- hammock (\blacktriangle) and pineland (Δ) from April 22, 2005 to March 18, 2006. Error bars indicate SEM. Dotted vertical lines denote the wet season (June-November).



Figure 2.3: Plot of δD vs. $\delta^{18}O$ for rain (\circ), groundwater (\bullet) and soilwater (hammock (∇) and pineland (∇) for all 3 sites in the Everglades National Park with the Everglades local meteoric water line shown ($\delta D = 8.5 \delta^{18}O + 17 \%$, r² = 0.93, P < 0.01).



Figure 2.4: Relationship of average pineland plant δ^{18} O values (left) and hammock plant δ^{18} O values (right) with groundwater δ^{18} O values bimonthly over a year. Filled circles (•) denote wet season data while empty circles (•) dry season values. Each datapoint is the average of all plants in a community (hammock or pineland) at a site. Error bars indicate SEM. There are no error bars for groundwater δ^{18} O on the x-axis since we had just one sample (one well) per site. The pineland plant stemwater Model II regression equation is $\delta_{\text{plant}} = 1.10 \ \delta_{\text{groundwater}} + 0.03$, $r^2 = 0.82$, P < 0.01 and this regression line (dashed line) is similar to the 1:1 relationship solid line. The hammock plant stemwater Model II regression equation is $\delta_{\text{plant}} = 0.61 \ \delta_{\text{groundwater}} + 0.9$, $r^2 = 0.57$, P < 0.01.



Figure 2.5: A: monthly rainfall over the study period (<u>www.usgs.gov</u>). B: Plot of average groundwater fraction utilized by hammock (\bullet) and pineland (\circ) communities through the year. A value of 1 implies 100% of stemwater is groundwater. Sampling months indicated on the horizontal axis. Vertical dotted lines indicate the wet season, and error bars depict ± SEM. C: Daily water table values in meters above North American Vertical Datum (NAVD 1988) at well NP72 in Long Pine Key, ENP (latitude 25°23'46" N, longitude 80°42'11" W)



Figure 2.6: Relationship between average foliar N and P in hammocks $(\bullet, \bullet, \bullet, \blacktriangle)$ and pinelands (\circ, \Box, Δ) from March 2005 to March 2006 at Royal Palm, Long Pine Key and Sisal Pond respectively in ENP as shown by a Model II regression line (N = 55 P - 0.43, $r^2 = 0.61$, P < 0.01). Each datapoint in the plot represents the average of all plants in a community and site sampled over the year (n = 150). Error bars indicate ± SEM. The dashed line in the lower part of the plot represents an N:P ratio of 16, beyond which signifies P limitation for European freshwater wetlands (Koerselman and Meuleman, 1996).



Figure 2.7: Model II regression of foliar δ^{13} C (‰) against foliar nitrogen for hammock (•) and pineland plants (•). Each datapoint is an average of 5 individuals of a species per sampling event. All six bimonthly sampling events over March 2005 – March 2006 are included. Correlation was significant in hammocks ($r^2 = 0.41$, P < 0.01) but not in pinelands ($r^2 = 0.15$). Error bars indicate ±SEM. The Model II regression equations are δ^{13} C = 1.73 N – 33 (dashed line) and δ^{13} C = 1.02N – 31 (solid line) for hammock and pineland communities respectively.

CHAPTER 3

Water source utilization and foliar nutrient status differs between upland and flooded plant communities in wetland tree islands

Summary

Tree islands in the southern Everglades are centers of biodiversity and targets of Everglades restoration, yet little is known about plant water sources and nutrient requirements. These tree islands have two distinct, hydrologically defined woody plant communities: (i) an upland community, locally known as hammock, consisting of flood intolerant neotropical species, and (ii) a lowland or swamp forest community flooded for 1-9 months per year, with flood-tolerant species. Two potential water sources exist: (i) entrapped rainwater in the vadose zone of the organic soil (referred to as litter water), that becomes enriched in phosphorus, and (ii) phosphorus-poor regional

groundwater/surfacewater (referred to as regional water). Using natural stable isotope abundance as a tracer, I tested the hypothesis that upland communities access litter water while lowland communities have access to only regional water. I linked access to the different water sources with foliar nutrient levels. Upland plants used litter water in the wet season and shifted to greater regional water uptake in the dry season, while lowland plants used regional water throughout the year. Consistent with the phosphorus concentrations of the two water sources, upland plants had a greater annual mean foliar phosphorus concentration over lowland plants, thereby supporting the idea of tree islands being nutrient hotspots in the oligotrophic, phosphorus-limited Everglades. Contrary to the pattern exhibited by foliar phosphorus, lowland plants had higher foliar nitrogen levels than upland plants. The high concentration was associated with stomatal limitation

50

of photosynthesis only for lowland plants. Linking water sources with foliar nutrient concentrations can indicate nutrient sources and periods of nutrient uptake, thereby linking hydrology with the nutrient regimes of different plant communities in wetland ecosystems. Our results support the hypotheses that (i) upland tree island communities incrementally increase their nutrient concentration by harvesting marsh nutrients through transpiration seasonally, and (ii) small differences in microtopography in a wetland ecosystem can lead to large differences in water and nutrient cycles.

Background:

Plant species vary widely in their water requirements and tolerance to flooding/drought. Hence the spatial and temporal distribution of water and soil moisture is a major influence on the diversity of plant community types and species in ecosystems throughout the world (eg. Conner et al., 2002; Furley & Ratter, 1988; Rodriguez-Iturbe et al., 2001; Saha et al., 2008). The conjunction of multiple water sources, e.g., precipitation and groundwater, with variable topography, soils, and vegetation, may result in separate pools of water in close proximity. These pools in turn allow different forms of vegetation to coexist in the same ecosystem. For instance, hardwood hammocks on the Florida Keys depend upon a rain-derived freshwater pool while neighboring mangroves utilize seawater (Sternberg & Swart, 1987). Pools of water can also differ in their dissolved nutrient concentrations. Since plant nutrient uptake happens in solution (Baldwin, 1975), the existence of multiple pools of water can create heterogeneity in nutrient availability to plants, which in turn may increase species diversity (Tilman, 1999). Identification of these pools of water and their chemical composition is thus a fundamental step in understanding the structure and function of plant communities, how plants adapt to their

environment, as well as how these communities may cope with climate change. In this study I look at water source utilization and foliar nutrient status of flooded (lowland) and upland plant communities in wetland tree islands in the Everglades National Park, USA.

Tree islands in wetlands and savanna ecosystems are particularly appropriate for study of the association of different pools of water and nutrients with vegetation pattern, because they exhibit sharp contrasts in plant community types along a relatively mild topographic gradient. Tree islands are patches of woody vegetation in a landscape matrix dominated by non-woody species (Tomlinson, 1980) and occur globally, from the tropics to the tundra (Wetzel, 2002). Distinct boundaries of vegetation communities on tree islands are aligned along abrupt changes in environmental conditions and biogeochemical processes. In hydrologically-controlled ecosystems, such as the Everglades, tree islands are often the only mesic communities in a flooded landscape, thus resulting in the presence of a mosaic of communities with different tolerances to flooding. Emergent tree islands support terrestrial, flood-intolerant flora, provide critical habitat for fauna (Heisler et al., 2002) and increase ecological complexity by incorporating aerobic biogeochemical processes in a predominantly anaerobic system (McClain *et al.*, 2003; Sklar *et al.*, 2004). The slight difference in elevation between tree island and surrounding wetland, typically \leq 1 m in the Everglades (Loveless, 1959; Willard *et al.*, 2006), makes tree islands extremely sensitive to water level changes (Conner et al., 2002). Hydrologic alterations in the Everglades resulted in a large loss of tree islands from 1950 to 1995 (Alexander & Crook, 1974; Craighead, 1971; Lodge, 2005; Sklar et al., 2004). The prevention of further losses and the restoration of tree islands is an important part of the Comprehensive Everglades Restoration Plan (CERP), requiring the development of ecological performance measures for the adaptive assessment of restoration (Sklar *et al.*,

2001). Conservation and restoration of such water-controlled ecosystems necessitates identification of the water pools utilized by vegetation, an understanding of their seasonal variability, and knowledge of their effects on nutrient mineralization and nutrient availability to plants.

Tree islands are considered nutrient hotspots in the oligotrophic, phosphoruslimited Everglades landscape (Davis, 1994; Gann et al., 2005; Wetzel et al., 2005) because soil phosphorus levels (bulk soil as well as soil porewater) in the highest parts of the island (typically not flooded) are several orders of magnitude higher than the surrounding marsh (Jayachandran et al., 2004; Ross et al., 2006). Greater nutrient availability to plants in one area over another can be manifested in three ways -(i)increased foliar nutrient concentrations (ii) increase in growth and leaf area and /or (iii) species replacements. Many studies on wildland plants, involving existing soil nutrient gradients or experimental fertilizations, have shown that higher nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) availability in soil can cause species to take on higher foliar N and P concentrations (Aerts & Chapin, 2000; Campo & Dirzo, 2003; Chapin, 1980; Fisher et al., 2006; Harrington et al., 2001; Lower et al., 2003). Several studies have shown that sites with high soil nutrient concentrations are populated by species of inherently high foliar nutrient concentrations (eg. Boerner, 1984; Fensham & Bowman, 1995; Santiago et al., 2005). I refer to this effect as a community-level effect. Because there is very little species overlap between upland and lowland communities in these Everglades tree islands. I propose to investigate whether the upland community is composed of species with a higher aggregate foliar P than the lowland community. Thus from a plant community perspective, if phosphorus-rich soil porewater from heads constitutes an

important water source for upland plants in the wet season, then upland plants can potentially access a larger pool of phosphorus than can lowland plants.

Linking the water sources and nutrient status of the different plant communities on tree islands will therefore enable understanding and prediction of community shifts on tree islands in consequence of hydrological change. The objectives of this study are to test the following hypotheses: (a) upland trees have access to rainwater entrapped in soil which is P-rich, in contrast to lowland plants that only have access to P-poor regional water (b) foliar P concentrations are related to the water sources utilized by each community within a tree island, and (c) different nutrient availabilities can, in turn, affect photosynthetic processes. For (a), I used the natural abundance of stable isotopes of water (²H, ¹⁸O), which have been widely used in coastal ecosystems to identify the proportion of each sourcewater in plant stemwater (Ewe *et al.*, 1999; Greaver & Sternberg, 2006; Lin & Sternberg, 1993; Saha et al., 2009; Sternberg et al., 1991; Sternberg & Swart, 1987). For (b), foliar nutrient concentrations were measured. In addition, the stable isotope of nitrogen (^{15}N) was employed as a proxy for phosphorus, whereby increased P uptake stoichiometrically drives greater N uptake that in turn results in decreased discrimination against ¹⁵N in the assimilation of N in cells (Inglett & Reddy, 2006: Inglett *et al.*, 2007: McKee *et al.*, 2002). For (c), the stable isotope of carbon (¹³C) was used as an indicator of stomatal limitation to photosynthesis.

Material and methods

Study area: The study took place from November 2006 to November 2007 in the Shark River Slough, the main hydrological channel in the Everglades National Park (ENP). The climate is subtropical and humid, with an average annual rainfall of 1450 mm

(http://sofia.usgs.gov), most of which occurs in the wet season that lasts from June to October. Three tree islands were selected along a west-east gradient from slough to prairie; Satinleaf (80°45'22.21"W, 25°39'35.21"N) and Chekika (80°39'25.58"W, 25°44'40.52"N, Fig. 3.1) are within the slough while Grossman Hammock (80°35'0.54"W, 25°36'56.95"N) lies in the prairies that border the slough on the east. Emergent tree islands present in the Shark River Slough of the southern Everglades are fixed islands, i.e. they are thought to have originated on limestone outcrops in the marsh whose tops or heads remain above the wet season high water level (Loveless, 1959) (Fig.3.1, 3.2). These islands have two clearly demarcated plant communities with practically no species overlap. On the highest part of the island or head are found floodintolerant hardwoods (also referred to as upland plants) that are mostly neotropical in origin. The tropical species in the tree islands and hardwood hammocks of the Everglades National Park (ENP) are near the northern limit of their global range, because the southernmost parts of Florida are practically frostfree (Craighead, 1971; Gunderson, 1994; Lodge, 2005). Soils on island heads are 10-40 cm deep on average overlying bedrock or carbonate layers and are composed of a mix of decomposing leaf litter and weathered bedrock limestone that has formed over a span of about 500-6000 years BP (Ross et al 2004, Willard *et al.*, 2006). The lowland community consisting of swamp forest surrounds the upland portion of the tree island, and experiences a hydroperiod varying from approximately 1 month at its border with the hardwood hammock, to around 9 months where it grades into the sawgrass dominated marsh. Soils in lowlands are peat accumulations from 0.5 - 2 m thick (Craighead, 1971).

Water pools in tree islands: There are two water inputs to tree islands (Fig. 3.2) – direct precipitation and the regional surfacewater/groundwater pool, the bulk of which flows

from Lake Okeechobee. Hardwood hammocks can potentially access two distinct water sources - rainwater trapped in the upland soil layer (henceforth termed litter water) and groundwater that is part of the regional pool. Swamp forests on the other hand are probably restricted to groundwater that is also in contact with standing surface water from the surrounding marsh, both being part of the regional pool. Upland soilwater being in contact with decomposing leaves and animal feces is thereby enriched in phosphorus with concentrations of soluble reactive phosphorus several orders of magnitude higher than regional ground/surface water (Ross *et al.*, 2008). Additionally, the head of a tree island typically has greater biomass per unit area than the lowland and surrounding marsh.

Collection of soilwaters and plant stemwater: Soilwaters were sampled every two months as follows: In the uplands, *5* soil cores (0-15 cm depth) per island were randomly obtained and placed in stoppered glass tubes, sealed with Parafilm and stored in a freezer to avoid fungal/microbial respiration until distillation. In the lowlands, *5* soil samples were taken along a transect from the upland-lowland ecotone to the outer edge of the island, the lowland-sawgrass marsh ecotone. In addition, *5* surface water samples were collected from the marsh just outside the tree island, at a depth of 15 cm. Water samples were placed in scintillation vials, sealed with Parafilm (Pechiney, Chicago, IL, USA) to prevent evaporation and refrigerated in the lab. A rainwater collector (glass bottle with a 1cm layer of mineral oil to prevent evaporation) was placed in Grossman Hammock, and the isotopic composition of these samples was combined with that of rainfall collected every 2 weeks for a year (March 2005 – March 2006) during an earlier study (Saha et al, 2009) to construct the Everglades Meteoric Water Line.
Every two months over the year, 20 plants were sampled in the upland and 30 plants in the lowland of each tree island using a 5m. extensible pole pruner (Corona, CA, USA). Because the topographic gradient in the upland appears to influence species composition, plants were sampled at random locations from the highest point of the island to the lowland/upland ecotone. Lowland plants were selected along a transect from the lowland/upland ecotone to the marsh, thus incorporating a range of hydroperiods. Species sampled in the uplands were: (i) Chekika: Eugenia axillaris (Sw.)Willd., Myrsine guianensis (Aubl.) Kuntze, Celtis laevigata Willd., Sideroxylon foetidissimum (Jacq.)Cronquist (ii) Satinleaf: E. axillaris, Bursera simaruba (L.) Sarg., Coccoloba diversifolia Jacq., C. laevigata, Chrysophyllum oliviforme L. (iii) Grossman Hammock: Ardisia elliptica, C. diversifolia, B. simaruba, Nectandra coreacea (Sw.) Griseb., Simarouba glauca DC. For lowlands, I sampled the following (i) Chekika: Annona glabra L., Salix caroliniensis Michx., Persea borbonia (L.)Spreng., Morella cerifera L., Schinus terebinthifolius Raddi. (ii) Satinleaf: A. glabra, S. carolinensis, Chrysobalanus icacoL., P. borbonia, M. cerifera (iii) Grossman Hammock: A. glabra, S. carolinensis, M. guinensis, M. cerifera, S. terebinthifolius. For each plant, a well suberized stem was cut and after removal of the bark and phloem, placed in a sealed glass tube, parafilmed and frozen on return to the lab.

Water extraction and isotopic analysis: Stem and soilwaters were extracted by the method of Vendramini & Sternberg (2007). Extracted water was analyzed at the Laboratory of Stable Isotope Ecology in Tropical Ecosystems (LSIETE) at the University of Miami for oxygen and hydrogen isotope ratios by equilibration on an Isoprime[®] Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer connected to a Multiflow[®] system (Elementar,

Germany) as described by Vendramini & Sternberg (2007). Oxygen and hydrogen isotope ratios are reported here as δ^{18} O and δ D values respectively and calculated as:

$$\delta^{18}$$
O or $\delta D = \{ (R_{sample}/R_{SMOW}) - 1 \} * 1000$

where R_{sample} and R_{SMOW} represents the ratio of heavy to light isotopes in the sample and the standard respectively. The standard for water isotope ratios used here is Vienna standard mean ocean water (vSMOW) and the precision of analysis ±0.1‰ and ±2.0‰ for oxygen and hydrogen isotopes, respectively (±1standard deviation).

The use of oxygen isotopes yields a more precise value of water use than deuterium isotopes because δD exhibits considerably more variation than $\delta^{18}O$. In addition, there is the possibility that certain species of plants discriminate against deuterium during water uptake (Ellsworth & Williams, 2007; Lin & Sternberg, 1993).

Foliar nutrient and isotopic analysis: Mature leaves for each individual sampled for stemwater were collected from the same branch, placed in paper bags and subsequently dried in an oven at 50° C for 72 hours. Dried leaves were then ground and homogenized, in preparation for foliar N, P, δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C analysis at LSIETE. Preparation of samples for P analysis consisted of ashing 700 mg of the dried ground leaves in porcelain cups in a furnace kept at 600^oC for 6 hours, followed by digestion in 4% sulfuric acid and filtration through glass fiber filter paper (Whatman, UK). Analysis was carried out on the filtrate. Foliar P concentration was obtained by the USEPA method 365.1 (USEPA, 1984) based upon the molybdate blue colorimetric approach (Fiske & SubbaRao, 1925) using an Alpkem 3000 Phosphorus analyzer (Alpkem, OI Analytical, TX, USA), and expressed as the percent ratio of the mass of P in the sample to the mass of the sample (dry leaf). The precision of analysis was ± 0.1 ppm (1standard deviation).

Foliar N, $\delta^{I3}C$ and $\delta^{I5}N$ analysis: Ground leaf samples (5 mg) were loaded in individual tin cups (Elemental Micro-analysis, Milan, Italy), rolled into tight balls and placed in an automated elemental analyzer (Euro-EA-Elemental Analyzer, Eurovector, Milan, Italy) connected to a continuous flow isotope ratio mass spectrometer (Elementar, Germany). Foliar N concentration was expressed on a per weight percent basis, similar to foliar P.

Carbon-13 and Nitrogen-15 abundances are expressed as δ^{13} C and δ^{15} N values respectively, as represented by x in the generic formula:

$$x(\%) = [(R_{sample}/R_{standard})-1] \times 1000$$

in which R_{sample} and $R_{standard}$ represent the ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ ratios of the sample and the universal standard (the PeeDee belemnite formation of South Carolina for ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ and atmospheric nitrogen isotopic composition for ${}^{15}N/{}^{14}N$). The precision of analysis was $\pm 0.1\%$.

Data Analysis: To examine whether there were any differences in isotopic (δ^{18} O) composition in stemwater between upland and lowland communities, a 3-way analysis of variance (SPSS 12.0, Chicago, USA) was performed using δ^{18} O as the dependant variable and community (upland/lowland), tree island (Chekika/Satinleaf/Grossman) and time (6 sampling events over 1 year) as three independent variables. A linear correlation was carried out to observe whether there was any relation between surfacewater and stemwater from upland and lowland communities separately. Four 3-way ANOVAs were employed to examine differences in Foliar P, N, δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C as the dependant variables.

Tukey post-hoc tests and Bonferroni corrections were applied to analyze the significant interactions.

Results

Sourcewater isotopic composition: δ^{18} O values for upland soil water, rain, lowland soil water and marshwater (regional surfacewater) averaged for all three islands over a year represented an increasing gradient with rain and upland soil having lower values than lowland soil water and marshwater. Values were -3.22 ± 0.2 (\pm SEM) ‰ for rain, -4.18 ± 0.65 ‰ for upland soil waters, -1.03 ± 1.03 ‰ for lowland soil waters and 0.35 ± 0.45 ‰ for marshwater.

Plant stemwater isotopic composition in upland and lowland plant communities: The isotopic composition of upland plant stemwater (both δ^{18} O and δ D) were found to be significantly lower than those of lowland plant stemwaters throughout the year (Fig. 3.3); this was corroborated by the results of a 3-way ANOVA carried out on plant stemwater δ^{18} O values with community, tree island and time as independent factors (Table 3.1). There was a significant interaction between community and time with a greater difference between δ^{18} O values of stemwater from upland and lowland communities during the end of the wet season (November, Fig. 3.3). As the dry season proceeds, upland plant stemwater values tend toward the lowland plant values (January and March, Fig. 3.3) and almost overlap at the end of the dry season (May, Fig. 3.3). Then as the wet season follows, upland plant stemwater δ^{18} O values start to diverge from lowland values (July and Sept, Fig. 3.3). There was also a tree island effect, a time effect as well as interactions between community type x tree island and tree island x time on stemwater δ^{18} O values (Table 3.1). Tree islands differed significantly in their mean stemwater δ^{18} O values (Table 3.1), with both Tukey and Bonferroni post-hoc tests identifying Satinleaf island as having the most enriched values followed by Grossman and Chekika (P<0.01). The difference in stemwater δ^{18} O between upland and lowland communities was similar for Chekika and Satinleaf (2 ‰ and 1.93‰ respectively) while Grossman had lower difference on average (1.32‰). Mean δ^{18} O values of all islands varied significantly with season with dry season mean δ^{18} O values more enriched than wet season values. Lowland plant stemwater δ^{18} O values were correlated wth those of surface water/regional water pool while upland plant stemwaters were not (Fig. 3.4).

Foliar nutrients: The average foliar P concentration in upland communities was found to be significantly higher than in lowland communities (Table 3.2, Fig. 3.5). There was also a significant tree island effect upon foliar P concentration (Table 3.2), with Satinleaf having the highest values followed by Grossman and then Chekika. The difference in foliar P between upland and lowland communities also varied with tree island. Season (time) had no significant effect on foliar P at a community level (averaging over species). Foliar N concentrations, unlike foliar P, were significantly less in uplands at the community level as compared to lowlands (Table 3.2, Fig. 3.5). There was no effect of either tree islands or seasons. The N:P ratio was lower in uplands than in lowlands for each island (Fig. 3.6; one-way ANOVA: F = 39, P<0.001) and were 12-20 for upland plants while being greater than 30 for lowland plants.

Foliar $\delta^{15}N$: Upland communities had higher foliar $\delta^{15}N$ levels than lowland plant communities in both seasons (Table 3.12). A large difference in foliar $\delta^{15}N$ was observed between tree islands, with the islands within the slough, Satinleaf and Chekika having significantly higher $\delta^{15}N$ than Grossman Hammock, that is on the edge of the slough.

The difference in foliar δ^{15} N between upland and lowland communities also depended upon the tree island owing to an interaction between community and tree island. A small but significant difference existed between seasons with δ^{15} N values higher in the wet season (Table 3.2).

Foliar $\delta^{I3}C$: Upland plant communities had significantly higher foliar $\delta^{13}C$ values than lowland communities (Table 3.2) in both wet and dry seasons. For each community, dry season values were higher than wet season values as indicated by a significant time effect. There was also a tree island effect whereby foliar $\delta^{13}C$ values increase along the gradient from slough to prairie (Satinleaf < Chekika < Grossman Hammock – Tukey posthoc test). Lowland plant communities had significant correlations (P < 0.01) between $\delta^{13}C$ values and foliar N at the end of the dry season (Fig. 3.7). Upland plants had no significant correlation in Satinleaf and marginally significant in Chekika and Grossman Hammock at the P=0.05 level.

Discussion

Water source usage by upland and lowland plant communities:

The water sources, litter water and regional water, have distinct isotopic compositions that reflect different exposures to hydrological processes. This consistent difference in sourcewater composition permits determination of the water sources utilized by plants. Marsh or surface water has more enriched values (a greater proportion of heavier isotopes ¹⁸O and D) than litter water, an outcome of greater exposure leading to much higher evaporation rates than litter water which is shaded by the tree canopy. Surface water values also vary less with season than litter water, because the large volume of this regional pool buffers the isotopic signature of the much smaller rain pool (Saha *et al.*,

2009). Lowland soilwater is a mix of rain and surrounding marshwater that is drawn in from around the island by a transpiration-driven potential gradient, and it has an attendant decrease in exposure to further evaporation. Thus lowland soilwater has isotopic values between marshwater and litter water.

The difference between upland and lowland plant stemwater isotopic composition through most of the year (Fig. 3.3) suggests that different proportions of the two sourcewater pools are utilized by these two plant communities. During the wet season. upland plants are able to access the rainwater trapped in the organic soil on the tree island head – a conclusion arrived at from three observations: (i) upland plant stemwater δ^{18} O composition is closer to the Everglades Meteoric Water Line than lowland plant stemwaters (Fig. 3.3), implying that upland plant stemwater composition is close to rainwater; (ii) upland plant stemwater is isotopically similar to upland soilwater composition and (iii) δ^{18} O values of upland stemwater are not correlated with those of marshwater (Fig. 3.4). This is expected because roots preferentially take up water close to them (ie, in the shallow soil). As the dry season progresses, I propose that the water in the tree island head soil begins to dry up, and upland plants start taking up more of the regional water (groundwater in the rhizosphere). This is suggested by upland stemwater δ^{18} O composition approaching that of lowland plants (Fig. 3.3) starting from January with the closest values in this study being in May near the end of the dry season. Lowland plants use regional water throughout the year as suggested by their stemwater δ^{18} O values being consistently more enriched than those of upland plant stemwater (Fig. 3.3) as well as being correlated with marshwater (Fig. 3.4). This conclusion is further supported by the relatively static nature of lowland plant stemwater δ^{18} O and δD composition throughout the year versus that of upland plants (Fig. 3.3), which reflects

marshwater composition varying less with season than soilwater. Being subject to a hydroperiod of 3-9 months, lowland species have various adaptations to flooding, such as the formation of adventitious roots in *Salix carolinensis*.

Extended drought can negatively affect upland trees on tree islands: Our results indicate that upland trees use significant amounts of groundwater in the dry season. Given that in the dry season the water table exists below the organic soil horizon (that is just 30 cm thick on average, Ross et al., 2008), roots must be penetrating the limestone bedrock or through hard precipitated carbonate layers (Graf et al., 2008) to access groundwater. Root distribution in tree island hammocks is unknown; the flood-intolerant nature of these species precludes root strategies to tolerate prolonged flooding. However, there could be a selective pressure on these species for maintaining dormant main roots in the limestone that would be submerged in the wet season. While fine roots branching off these main roots are likely to die off under anoxic conditions, they could regrow in the dry season when the water table recedes, and take up water from the capillary-recharged vadose zone. Now, a lower than normal water table could result in water stress or even permanent wilting if roots are unable to find suitable pathways or grow at a rate fast enough to access the lowered water table. Peat-filled sinkholes also are present on tree island heads; lowering of the water table can result in peat fires that can destroy plant roots as has been described for the Long Pine Key hammock fires in 1959 (Craighead, 1974).

Plant communities and foliar nutrients

Higher foliar phosphorus concentration at the community level in upland plants compared to lowland plants is consistent with P-rich litter water being an important water source for upland plants, especially during the wet season which is the growing season for many of the upland plants. Besides, greater availability of P on tree island heads also explains the higher foliar δ^{15} N levels in upland plants than in lowland plants (Table 3.2), because higher P uptake is accompanied by a correspondingly higher N uptake in order to satisfy stoichiometric nutrient relationships for leaf function. The higher N uptake in turn can decrease the discrimination against ¹⁵N if available N becomes limiting, thus leading to higher foliar δ^{15} N values in upland plants.

The link between soil nutrient availability and community level foliar nutrient concentration is also seen for foliar N. The lower community-level foliar N concentrations in upland plants compared to lowland plant species seen in this study agrees with the trend in soil, whereupon soil porewater nitrogen was found to be lower in tree island heads as compared to lowlands (Ross et al 2006). The unsaturated soil zones of uplands can have higher rates of nitrification and subsequent loss of nitrogen to the atmosphere than in flooded soils, where the reducing environment can store nitrogen as ammonia.

The significantly higher N:P ratio of lowland plants than upland plants (Fig. 3.6) (community averages 30-45 for lowlands and 12-20 for uplands) suggests that lowland zones are more phosphorus-limited than upland zones as also found by Ross et al (2008). Flooding for 3-9 months can result in P transport out of lowland soils, whereas uplands retain much of their P. Comparing the community N:P ratios of upland plant communities in tree islands (12-20) with those of the only other upland communities in the Everglades -- hardwood hammocks located further south amidst pine rocklands on the Miami Rock Ridge (N:P around 45- Saha et al 2009) suggests that hammock communities in the slough have higher phosphorus availability than hammock communities on the Miami Rock Ridge. The difference in N:P ratios is also because of differences in species composition, although both types of upland communities have neotropical hardwoods. Other plant communities in the Everglades have ratios higher than that for tree island hammocks such as approximately 42 for pine rocklands (Saha *et al.*, 2009) and 84 for sawgrass (Richardson *et al.*, 1999) in the northern Everglades, thus supporting the idea of tree islands as localized nutrient hotspots in the oligotrophic Everglades landscape.

Nutrient utilization and photosynthetic performance: The positive correlation of δ^{13} C with foliar N in lowland plant communities at the end of the dry season (Fig. 3.7) suggests that there is stomatal limitation of photosynthesis. High foliar N concentration implies high chlorophyll and carboxylation enzyme content (Duursma & Marshall, 2006) which in turn leads to high photosynthesis that increases the proportion of ^{13}C incorporated in leaf cellulose. The high ¹³C values are a consequence of the ensuing stomatal limitation on atmospheric carbon dioxide CO₂ inflow to leaves, thereby lessening the discrimination against ¹³C by Ribulose Bis-Phosphate Carboxylase (Farguhar et al., 1982). Stomatal limitation can be caused either by elevated photosynthetic demand of CO₂ over incoming supply, even with the stomata fully open (here the stomata constitute a resistance to free inflow), or by some degree of stomatal closure triggered by the need to reduce transpirational water loss when water is limiting. For lowland plants, the former possibility would seem to apply. The lower correlation values for upland plant communities suggests that photosynthesis is not limited by N but by some other factor, possibly access to water in the dry season or extreme events such as droughts or hurricanes (Wetzel et al., 2008).

Nutrient input into tree islands: Three pathways are thought to exist for nutrient input to tree islands: (i) the transpiration-driven pathway whereby groundwater and marshwater (regional water) is drawn to tree islands ; dissolved nutrients in this regional water get assimilated into foliar biomass which then decomposes to contribute to organic soil over time; ii) atmospheric deposition and iii) animal feces (Wetzel *et al.*, 2005). These inputs can co-occur but how the relative magnitude of each process differs from island to island is not yet known. Our results show that upland plants utilize P-rich litter water during the wet season and P-poor regional water during the dry season; this is consistent with the transpiration-driven pathway of P buildup in Everglades tree islands. Our results add a temporal dimension to this hypothesis consisting of a nutrient utilization phase during the wet season and a nutrient harvesting phase during the dry season.

Conclusions

Based on our findings, certain predictions can be made regarding the impact of hydrological changes on tree islands: if water levels in the wet and/or dry season are much higher than normal, mortality of flood-intolerant upland trees and nutrient loss via transport can occur. At the other extreme, if water levels are much lower than normal, drought-induced mortality of upland trees and nutrient loss because of peat fires can occur. Our findings also support the contention that the organic soil layer on tree island heads is an instance of a vegetation feedback upon the barely emergent surface. This feedback allows the establishment and survival of neotropical flood intolerant hardwood species (Jones *et al.*, 2006) by specifically providing an unsaturated soil environment (Armentano *et al.*, 2002), and by acting as a nutrient sink over time.

Coupling water sources and foliar nutrient status can be an effective tool to identify nutrient sources and periods of nutrient uptake by plants. This information can enable scientists and restoration ecologists to discern how coexisting plant communities in an ecosystem differ in the partitioning of nutrient pools and how seasonal changes in the sizes of water pools can result in plants altering their water sources. This understanding of water and nutrient pools can also be used to make predictions on the fate of plant communities when subject to modifications of water and nutrient regimes. Table 3.1: Results of a 3-way univariate analysis of variance carried out on plant stemwater δ^{18} O value as the dependant variable in each case with community (upland/lowland), tree island (Chekika/Satinleaf/Grossman) and time (6 sampling dates bimonthly over one year) as independent factors. The entire dataset over 1 year was included in this analysis.

Dependant	Source	Type III	df	Mean	F	Sig.			
variable		Sum of		Square					
		Squares							
Stemwater	Community	715.988	1	715.988	349.725	.000			
δ ¹⁸ Ο	(upland/lowland)								
	Tree Island	155.465	2	77.733	37.969	.000			
	Time	167.754	6	27.959	13.657	.000			
	Community * Tree Island	29.042	2	14.521	7.093	.001			
	Community *	63.619	6	10.603	5.179	.000			
	Time(season)								
	Tree Island * Time	154.654	8	19.332	9.443	.000			
	Community * Tree Island *	7.542	8	.943	.460	.884			
	Time								

Table 3.2: Results of four 3-way univariate analyses of variance carried out on foliar P, foliar N, foliar δ^{15} N and foliar δ^{13} C values as the dependant variable respectively, with community (upland/lowland), tree island (Chekika/Satinleaf/Grossman) and time (wet and dry season) as independent factors. The entire dataset over 1 year was included in these analyses.

Source	df	Foliar P		Foliar N		Foliar $\delta^{15}N$		Foliar δ ¹³ C	
	•	F	Sig.	F	Sig.	F	Sig.	F	Sig.
Community	1	87.131	.000	21.749	.000	57.438	.000	45.164	.000
Tree island	2	4.285	.015	.903	.407	65.529	.000	5.222	.006
Time	1	.184	.669	.627	.429	5.092	.025	4.582	.033
Community * Tree island	2	5.917	.003	4.313	.014	38.982	.000	.607	.546
Community * Time	1	.053	.818	3.250	.073	2.562	.111	.541	.463
Tree island * Time	2	1.165	.314	4.101	.018	1.003	.368	1.513	.222
Community * Tree island * Time	2	.399	.671	1.676	.189	.039	.962	.218	.804



Figure 3.1: Aerial view of Chekika tree island showing the head (upland/hammock species) and tail (swamp species). The block arrow indicates direction of water flow (southwesterly direction) along which is aligned the longitudinal axis of the tree island.



Figure 3.2: Exaggerated profile of a fixed tree island in Shark River Slough, ENP showing the two distinct plant communities: the flood intolerant hammock vegetation on the head (above wet season water level) and the flood tolerant swamp forest in the rest of the island submerged in the wet season. The organic soil horizon on the head (upland soil) is shown in black while flooded peat sediments (lowland soil) in gray. The two water sources are rainwater trapped in the organic soil layer on the tree island head (shown in ellipses within the organic soil layer) and the regional surface/groundwater pool. These two sources are schematically illustrated at the bottom of the Figure. Water in the upland soil (litter water) is mainly entrapped rainwater (wet season) while lowland soilwater is primarily regional water with some rainwater.



Figure 3.3: Plots of δD vs. $\delta^{18}O$ of plant stemwater in upland (shaded symbols) and lowland (open symbols) communities for Chekika (circles), Satinleaf (squares) and Grossman Hammock (triangles) sampled every two months from November 2006 to September 2007 in Shark River slough, ENP (n = 20 for upland plants and 30 for lowland plants per sampling). Also shown is the Everglades local meteoric water line ($\delta D = 8.5 \delta$ ¹⁸O + 17 ‰, r² = 0.93, P < 0.01) for rainfall collected 2005 -2006 (n = 72).



Figure 3.4: Relationship between lowland stemwater $\delta^{18}O$ (o) and upland stemwater $\delta^{18}O$ (•) values with surface water $\delta^{18}O$. Each point in the plot represents stemwater and surface water values averaged over all three tree islands for each sampling month (n= 60 for upland plants, = 90 for lowland plants and 6 for surface water respectively); seven sampling events are shown here (November 2006 to November 2007 inclusive). Error bars represent standard error of the means for stemwaters. The correlation between lowland stemwaters and surface water (r = 0.74, barely significant at P=0.05) was stronger than that between upland stemwaters and surface water (r = 0.11, not significant).



Figure 3.5: Average foliar P (left) and average foliar N (right) in lowland (solid) and upland communities (hatched) in all three tree islands at the end of the dry season (May). Values expressed as concentration (eg. milligrams P/milligrams dry leaf tissue). Upland plant communities have a significantly higher foliar P concentration and significantly lower foliar N concentration than lowland plant communities. Error bars depict the standard error of the mean. n = 20 for uplands and 30 for lowlands respectively.



Figure 3.6: Foliar N:P ratios in lowland (solid) and upland (hatched) communities in all three tree islands at the end of the wet and dry seasons (November and May). Lowlands plants have significantly higher N:P ratios than upland plants. Error bars depict the standard error of the mean. N = 20 for uplands and 30 for lowlands respectively.



Figure 3.7: Foliar δ^{13} C vs. foliar N in upland (•) and lowland (o) plant communities in three tree islands at the end of the dry season (May 2007). Correlation was found to be significant at the 0.01 level for lowlands in all three tree islands (Satinleaf n = 30, r =0.75, P<0.01; Grossman n = 20, r=0.66, P<0.01; Chekika n=34, r=0.48, P<0.01). Uplands had marginally significant correlation in Grossman (n=20, r = 0.47, P = 0.05) and Chekika (n=18, r = 0.54, P = 0.05) while Satinleaf island was found to be not significant.

CHAPTER 4

Relating water sources and foliar nutrients explains leaf phenological patterns in hammock and swamp forests in the Everglades.

Summary

Temporal and spatial variation in water and nutrient availability is a major determinant of vegetative phenology of plants in tropical forests. Studies so far have attempted to correlate soil moisture with leaf phenology stages. Here, I identified the water sources and nutrient pools used by plants using stable isotopes of water, and related that to the period of leaf growth. The stable isotope of carbon was used as an indicator of water stress during the period of leaf fall. This study was carried out in hammock forests and lowland swamp forests in the Everglades National Park (ENP). Leaf fall in hammock forests on the Miami Rock Ridge within ENP occurs in the dry season, and is associated water stress as indicated by elevated foliar carbon isotope values. Hammock trees use phosphorus (P)-rich soil water from the organic horizon in the wet season, and upon cessation of that, are driven to P-poor groundwater/regional water use. There is an increase in foliar P in the wet season that indicates the period of leaf growth and expansion. Thus most species assimilate P in leaves in conjunction with increasing soilwater uptake. Hammock forests on tree islands in Shark River Slough exhibited much lower seasonal differences (both foliar δ^{13} C and foliar P), possibly arising from the more mesic nature of slough tree islands than hammock forests on the Miami Rock Ridge. Swamp forests species exhibited a trend opposite to hammock forests, whereby some species lose their leaves in the wet season and get new leaves at the beginning of the dry season. Foliar carbon isotopes, however, did not indicate flooding stress at the

78

end of the wet season. The increase in foliar P over the dry season identifies this season as the period of leaf growth in swamp forests. Linking water sources and nutrient pools can indicate periods of availability of these resources critical to leaf phenology at both species and community levels. This technique has the potential to further the understanding of the function in tropical forests, especially seasonal or moist tropical forests where there is a high diversity of phenological patterns in coexisting species.

Background:

Temporal and spatial variation in water and nutrient availability is a major factor determining the vegetative phenology of plants in tropical forests. The sequence of leaf fall, budbreak, flowering and fruiting is an adaptation of a plant to its local environment (Van Schaik 1993). Water has been identified as the main limiting resource, with leaf abscission being the most significant drought response of trees in dry tropical forests (Lieberman 1982, Holbrook 1995, Williams et al 1997) as well as in seasonal subtropical forests (eg. Frankie 1974, Shukla & Ramachandran 1982, Williams-Linera 1997). Leaf fall occurs in order to limit water loss to the plant via transpiration. Similarly, leaf flushing and growth requires water (Lieberman 1982, Borchert 1994), prompting most species in dry tropical forests and seasonal subtropical forests to flush only on arrival of the wet season (eg. Lieberman 1982, Shukla & Ramakrishnan 1982, Funch et al 2002). At the other extreme of the water availability gradient, flooding stress also causes leaf fall as has been reported in Amazonian flooded forests (eg Parolin 2000, De Simone et al 2003, Schongart et al 2002, Haugaasen 2005) and elsewhere (eg Blom et al 1990, Kozlowski 1997).

Studies linking plant and soil water status/rainfall to patterns in leaf phenology have been largely observational, correlating the measures of soil and plant water status to phenological stages (eg. Borchert 1994, Chapotin et al 2003, Dunham 1991, Alvim & Alvim 1978, Duff et al 1997). Such correlations are easily observed in temperate and seasonal dry tropical forests where most species share similar patterns of leaf fall. leaflessness and leaf renewal. However in moist tropical and subtropical forests, as the seasonality decreases, the diversity of both inter- and intra-specific phenological patterns increases, (eg Tomlinson 1980, Reich & Borchert 1982, Huxley & Van Eck 1974, Wright 1996) owing to a wide variety in controlling factors (Corlett & LaFrankie 1998). Here we present a novel approach of linking leaf phenology events with the identity of the water sources used by the tree, along with the seasonal variation in these sources. Stable isotopes of water have been widely used to determine water sources of plants (refs). One can then relate the onset of leaf fall and subsequent leaf flush and growth to water source usage and availability. Tracking water sources provides a more definitive indication of water availability and uptake by a plant than soil moisture values alone because the isotopic composition of plant stemwater can reflect the composition and thus the identities of the specific sources of water taken up by the plant at an instant of time. This can be especially useful when water uptake occurs at specific depths in the soil profile. For instance, the coexistence of deciduous and evergreen trees has been thought to reflect the different rooting depths of each group, with evergreen trees accessing deeper, less variable water sources (eg. Medina 1982, Sarmiento 1984). Indeed, a detailed understanding of dry forest ecosystems is hampered by the lack of knowledge of water sources of trees (Sayer & Newberry 2003). The stable isotope of carbon has been widely used to detect water stress in plants that is accompanied by an increase in the δ^{13} C values

of sucrose and other plant compounds produced in the leaf. This is because stomatal contraction and/or closure limits the supply of CO_2 for photosynthesis which, in turn, lessens the carboxylation enzyme (Rubisco) discrimination against ¹³C (Farquhar et al 1982).

The production of new leaves, flowers and fruits requires nutrients, in addition to adequate amounts of water (Chapotin et al 2003). Nutrients and water, however, are closely linked because nutrient uptake happens in the dissolved form (Baldwin 1975) and different pools of water differ in their nutrient availabilities (eg. Saha et al 2009a). Thus the knowledge of the water sources or combination of sources that are used at different times over the year can indicate periods of relatively high nutrient availability. Relating the periods of water and nutrient availability with the timing of leaf growth, flowering and fruiting can indicate whether the plant relies upon direct uptake of water and nutrients during these phenological events, or whether the plant uses stored resources for these events. Foliar nutrient concentrations have been used as an indicator of nutrient availability to plants (eg Aerts & Chapin 2000, Campo & Dirzo 2003, Bertiller et al 2006, Saha et al 2009a), and thus, in addition to water source uptake, can indicate periods of high nutrient assimilation, and by inference, nutrient availability. From a phenological perspective, an increase in foliar nutrient concentration indicates the leaf growth stage: diminished foliar nutrient concentrations indicate leaf maturity followed by leaf senescence.

Hydrologically controlled ecosystems such as the Everglades have a mosaic of upland (hammock) and flooded (swamp forest) plant communities exhibiting a variety of phenology patterns, which may result from the tremendous spatial and temporal heterogeneity in water and nutrient pools. Hardwood hammocks on elevated rocklands and tree islands potentially can access two distinct water sources -(i) rainwater trapped in the upland soil layer positioned always above the water table (henceforth termed soilwater) and (ii) groundwater that is part of the regional pool (Saha et al 2009a, 2009b). Swamp forests on the other hand most probably are restricted to the regional pool. Soilwater being in contact with decomposing leaves and animal feces is enriched in phosphorus, with concentrations of soluble phosphorus several orders of magnitude higher than in the regional water pool (Ross *et al.*, 2008). Swamp forest species often flush new leaves at a time when hammock species are losing theirs (Table 4.1). Furthermore, gradients in elevation lead to large differences in soil moisture, that have been associated with deciduousness in several studies (eg. Reich & Borchert 1984, Kapos 1986, Swaine 1992). Hammocks vary in their mix of deciduous and evergreen species (Gilchrist 2006) with Ross et al (2001) suggesting the replacement of deciduous by evergreen species may reflect soil conditions that provide buffering from dry season water stress.

Given that changes in the hydrological regime in the Everglades have affected spatial distribution and extent of plant communities through species displacements, the understanding of species-specific patterns of water sources, leaf nutrient concentrations and phenological behavior will elucidate current patterns of species distribution and might predict the fate of species under modified water and climate regimes. In this study we link water sources with foliar nutrients for species in both terrestrial (upland) and adjacent flooded forest communities in the Everglades. We relate this information with phenological data (both published literature and field observations), in particular focusing on leaf fall and leaf growth periods. We specifically test the following hypotheses: (1) Leaf fall in the Everglades hammocks and swamp forests is associated with water stress, as determined by foliar carbon isotopes, with hammocks being stressed in mid-late dry season and the swamp forests being flood-stressed in the late wet season. (2) Leaf growth coincides with the period when water with a relatively high nutrient concentration is available in the wet season for hammock forests and in the dry season for swamp forests. Foliar P and stable isotopes of water will be used to identify the period of high nutrient availability along with phenological data from the literature and field observations.

Materials and methods

Study area: This study took place in hammock and swamp forests in the Everglades National Park (ENP). The climate is subtropical and humid, with an average annual rainfall of 1450 mm (http://sofia.usgs.gov), most of which occurs in the wet season that lasts from June to October. Hammock forests occur on the highest elevations in the Everglades, and are found on the Miami Rock Ridge (henceforth referred to as rockland hammocks, Saha et al 2009a) as well as on the unflooded parts or the heads of tree islands in the Shark River Slough (henceforth called tree island hammocks, Saha et al 2009b). However the difference in elevation between the hammock soil surface and the water table in the wet season is less than 1 m.

Rockland Hammocks: Hardwood hammocks on the Miami Rock Ridge in the eastern part of ENP were studied from March 2005 to March 2006 at three previously studied sites (Ewe *et al.* 1999, Saha et al 2009a) differing in elevation and hydroperiod along an eastwest increasing rainfall gradient at Royal Palm (25°23'39"N, 80°37'17"W), Long Pine Key (25°24'10"N, 80°37'45"W) and Sisal pond (25°23'29"N, 80°39'05"W). These hammock forests do not flood and are surrounded by pine rocklands. Soils are about 30 cm in depth on average (Saha et al 2009a) and overlie limestone bedrock.

Tree islands: Tree islands in the Shark River Slough, the main hydrological channel in the central ENP were studied from November 2006 to November 2007. (Saha et al 2009b). Three tree islands were selected along a east-west gradient from prairie to slough; Satinleaf (80°45'22.21"W, 25°39'35.21"N) and Chekika (80°39'25.58"W, 25°44'40.52"N) are within the slough while Grossman Hammock (80°35'0.54"W, 25°36'56.95"N) lies on in the eastern edge of the slough bordering prairies. These islands have two clearly demarcated plant communities: hammock forests and swamp forests with practically no species overlap. Soils on island heads are 10-40 cm deep on average. overlying bedrock or carbonate layers and are composed of a mix of decomposing leaf litter and weathered bedrock limestone that has formed over a span of about 500-6000 years BP (Ross et al 2004, Willard et al., 2006). Swamp forest surrounds the upland portion of the tree island and has a hydroperiod ranging from approximately 1 month at the hammock-swamp ecotone to around 9 months at the edge of the swamp-sawgrass marsh edge. Soils in lowlands are peat accumulations from 0.5 - 2 m thick (Craighead, 1971).

Species: Most of the species on both rockland and tree island hammocks are of neotropical origin, and their occurrence on the frost-free southern tip of Florida constitutes the northern boundary of their biogeographical range. These species are intolerant of flooding but are thought to have dispersed to South Florida over the sea from the Caribbean via zoochoric pathways (Gilchrist, 2006). Lowland swamp forests, on the other hand, are a mix of temperate and tropical species that differ in their

tolerances to flooding. Species in both hammocks and swamp forests differ in their leaf phenology patterns that can be classified (Shukla & Ramakrishnan 1982) as deciduous trees that have a distinct leaf less period, as semi-deciduous or evergreen periodic trees that have a leaf fall and flush period, and as evergreen-evergrowing trees that continually exchange leaves and do not have a distinct leaf fall or flush season. Table 4.1 lists the species in this study; species selected were the most abundant species at each site and differed from site to site because rockland hammocks have a high beta diversity (Snyder 1990, Koptur 2002). Every two months from March 2005 to March 2006, 5 individuals of 5 species at each rockland hammock site were sampled (Saha et al 2009a) while in each tree island, 20 plants (5-10 per species) were sampled in the hammock forest and 30 plants in the swamp forest (Saha et al 2009b) over November 2006-November 2007.

Foliar nutrient and isotopic analysis: 10-15 youngest fully expanded leaves for each individual sampled for stemwater were collected from the same branch, placed in paper bags and subsequently dried in an oven at 50° C for 72 hours. If the individual was emerging out of a leafless period, young immature leaves were taken since they were all that was present. Dried leaves were then ground and homogenized, in preparation for foliar N, P and δ^{13} C analysis at The Laboratory of Stable Isotope Ecology in Tropical Ecosystems (LSIETE) at the University of Miami. Preparation of samples for P analysis consisted of ashing 700 mg of the dried ground leaves in porcelain cups in a furnace kept at 600°C for 6 hours, followed by digestion in 4% sulfuric acid and filtration through glass fiber filter paper (Whatman, UK). Analysis was carried out on the filtrate. Foliar P concentration was obtained by the USEPA method 365.1 (USEPA, 1984) based upon the molybdate blue colorimetric approach (Fiske & SubbaRao, 1925) using an Alpkem 3000 Phosphorus analyzer (Alpkem, OI Analytical, TX, USA), and expressed as the percent

ratio of the mass of P in the sample to the mass of the sample (dry leaf). The precision of analysis was ± 0.1 ppm (1standard deviation).

Foliar N and $\delta^{13}C$ analysis: Ground leaf samples (5 mg) were loaded in individual tin cups (Elemental Micro-analysis, Milan, Italy), rolled into tight balls and placed in an automated elemental analyzer (Euro-EA-Elemental Analyzer, Eurovector, Milan, Italy) connected to a continuous flow isotope ratio mass spectrometer (Elementar, Germany). Foliar N concentration was expressed on a per weight percent basis, similar to foliar P.

Carbon-13 abundances are expressed as δ^{13} C values:

$$\delta^{13}C(\%) = [(R_{sample}/R_{PDB})-1] \times 1000$$

in which R_{sample} and R_{PDB} represent the ${}^{13}C/{}^{12}C$ ratios of the sample and the universal standard from the PeeDee belemnite formation of South Carolina. The precision of analysis was $\pm 0.1\%$ ($\pm 1\sigma$).

High foliar δ^{13} C is an indicator of water stress (Farquhar 1982) but is also associated with high foliar N (Cordell et al, Bai et al 2008) due to stomatal limitation of photosynthesis; hence foliar N is analyzed in this study to be able to infer whether high δ^{13} C values in the dry season are attributable to water stress or to high foliar N in the dry season.

Sourcewaters and plant stemwater: For both hammocks and swamp forests, 5 soil samples were collected per site at 0-20 cm depth. These were placed in stoppered glass tubes, sealed with Parafilm and stored in a freezer to avoid fungal/microbial respiration. Groundwater was collected every 2 weeks at Royal Pam and Long Pine Key sites in rockland hammocks (Saha et al 2009a) where there was access to a well at each site.

Groundwater samples were placed in scintillation vials, sealed with Parafilm to prevent evaporation and refrigerated in the lab. For each plant, a well suberized stem was cut and after removal of the bark and phloem, was placed in a sealed glass tube, sealed with Parafilm (Pechiney, Chicago, II, USA) and kept frozen in the lab until extraction of the stemwater via distillation.

Water extraction and isotopic analysis: Stem and soilwaters were extracted by the method of Vendramini & Sternberg (2007). Extracted water was analyzed at LSIETE for oxygen and hydrogen isotope ratios by equilibration on an Isoprime[®] Isotope Ratio Mass Spectrometer connected to a Multiflow[®] system (Elementar, Germany) as described by Vendramini & Sternberg (2007). Oxygen and hydrogen isotope ratios are reported here as δ^{18} O and δ D values respectively and calculated as:

$$\delta^{18}$$
O or δ D = {(R_{sample}/R_{SMOW}) - 1 } * 1000

where R_{sample} and R_{SMOW} represents the heavy to light isotope ratio of the sample and the standard respectively. The standard for water isotope ratios used here is Vienna standard mean ocean water (vSMOW) and the precision of analysis of ±0.1‰ and ±2.0‰ (1 σ) for oxygen and hydrogen isotopes respectively.

Phenological field observations – The stage of leaf development (fall, flushing) and visual estimates of leaf cover extent were censused every 2 weeks in rockland hammocks and every 2 months in tree islands, because the latter were logistically difficult to access. In addition, we rely upon the published literature for additional phenology information that serves as an approximate guideline for the species. Some publications are based upon the species being grown in urban thoroughfares and gardens where irrigation can change water availability and thus the extent of leaf fall.

Foliar $\delta^{13}C$ and foliar P: Two separate 2-way ANOVAs were performed to examine seasonal and site differences in foliar $\delta^{13}C$ and foliar P respectively, for each of the three communities: rockland hammock forests, tree island hammock forests and tree island swamp forests. In addition, differences in foliar $\delta^{13}C$ or foliar P between end-dry season (May) and end-wet season (November) at the species-level was examined using one-way ANOVAs and Bonferroni-corrected. In order to examine for any significant difference in foliar P between rockland hammocks and tree island hammocks, four one-way ANOVAs were performed, one at the community level and the other three analyses for the three cooccurring species in both hammock communities– *Bursera, Chrysobalanus* and *Morella*.

Foliar N: Seasonal difference in foliar N concentrations were examined with one-way ANOVAs that were carried out for each of the rockland hammock species having significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C.

Soilwater fraction of plant stemwater in rockland hammocks: The proportion of the soilwater fraction in stemwater, *x*, was calculated using an end member mass balance equation (Saha et al 2009a). δD values have not been considered in the analysis because they exhibit considerably more variation than $\delta^{18}O$. In addition, there is the possibility that certain species of plants discriminate against deuterium during water uptake (Ellsworth and Williams, 2007, Lin and Sternberg, 1993). A 2-way ANOVA was then performed on a pooled sample set (all samples in rockland hammocks) to examine date and species differences in the soilwater fraction of plant stemwater. One-way ANOVAs were carried out for each species individually to examine if soilwater uptake changed significantly with time/season.

Foliar $\delta^{13}C_{:}$ Hammock forests on the rockland showed significantly higher foliar $\delta^{13}C$ values at the community level in the dry season than in the wet season (F = 21, P < 0.001, Table 4.2). *Lysiloma, Morella, Annona* and *Quercus* showed statistically significant higher values in the dry than in the wet season (Fig. 4.1). Other species did have the above seasonal trend, but the seasonal difference in foliar $\delta^{13}C$ was not significant. In comparison to rockland hammocks, the seasonal difference in foliar $\delta^{13}C$ in tree island hammock forests was much smaller (Fig. 4.1) although still significant (F = 4.37, P < 0.05, Table 4.2) with no significant site differences. *Bursera* at Grossman Hammock was the only species with a large seasonal difference (F_{1,7}=4.95, P = 0.06, Fig 4.1). There was no significant seasonal difference in foliar $\delta^{13}C$ for swamp forests in tree islands while there was a site effect on foliar $\delta^{13}C$ (F=3.97, P < 0.05, Table 4.2).

Foliar Nitrogen: The only species (Annona, Morella and Quercus) that showedsignificant seasonal differences were all in the hammock at Sisal Pond (Table 4.3; Fig. 4.2).

Foliar Phosphorus: Hammock forests on the rockland showed a strong seasonal trend at the community level ($F_{5,336} = 14.96$, P < 0.05) with most of the species (7 out of 9) showing higher foliar P concentration in the wet season than in the dry season (Fig. 4.3). Unlike rockland hammocks, there was no significant seasonal difference at the community level in foliar P for hammock forests in tree islands, although, like the rockland hammocks, there was the trend of higher foliar P in the wet season (mean foliar P g/g/dry leaf mass = 0.17 ± 0.010) than dry season ($0.14\% \pm 0.009$). Swamp forests on tree islands did not have a significant seasonal difference in foliar P at the community

level, although individual species exhibited differences. *Annona* had significantly higher P in the dry season than in the wet season at all three islands (F=6.69, P=0.02 at Chekika, F=16, P=0.002 at Satinleaf and F=8.1, P=0.01 at Grossman) while *Morella* showed significant difference on Chekika (F=7.69, P=0.03) but not on Grossman. *Salix* and *Chrysobalanus* did have higher foliar P in the dry season but this was not significant at P = 0.05 (Fig 4.3).

Comparison of foliar P between tree island and rockland hammock forests

Tree island hammock forests had significantly higher foliar P concentrations averaged over seasons as compared to those in rockland hammock forests ($F_{2, 578}$ =242, P<0.001). *Bursera* had significantly higher foliar P on Grossman Hammock than in Royal Palm hammock ($F_{7,29} = 6.82$, P<0.001). The differences were dramatic with *Bursera* foliar P in Grossman Hammock (0.24 ± 0.02) up to three times higher than in Royal Palm (0.07 ± 0.013). *Chrysobalanus* had significantly higher foliar P on Satinleaf island than in Long Pine Key hammock ($F_{7,30} = 11.24$, P<0.001) while *Morella* had significantly higher foliar P in the tree islands (0.03 ± 0.003) than hammocks (0.02 ± 0.002 ; t = 8.76, df = 1, 94, P < 0.01).

Soil water fraction of stem water in hammock forests

Rockland Hammocks: All species utilized maximum upland soil water in early and middle of the wet season, with little soil water uptake during the late dry season (Fig. 4.4). The seasonal difference was significant ($F_{5,242}=20$, P<0.001).

Tree island hammocks: Similar to rockland hammocks, the majority of the tree island hammocks species sampled showed greater soilwater uptake over the wet season (Fig. 4.5).

Discussion

Hypothesis 1: Leaf fall is caused by water stress in hammock and swamp forests Higher foliar δ^{13} C over the dry season than over the wet season can be an indication of water stress (Farquhar et al 1982). This seasonal difference in foliar δ^{13} C was found to be highly significant for rockland hammocks, marginally significant for tree island hammocks and not significant for swamp forests (Fig. 4.1, Table 4.2). Therefore, no generalization is possible regarding whether water stress is responsible for leaf fall in all these three plant communities. While drought stress in the dry season can cause leaf fall in most species in rockland hammock forests, the marginally significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C for tree island hammock forests indicate that drought stress may not necessarily be the main causative factor for leaf fall in tree island hammock forests. Similarly, plants in swamp forests may be receiving other environmental cues resulting in leaf drop.

Drought stress in rockland hammocks during the dry season has been documented earlier (Alexander 1967, Ewe *et al* 1999); the basis for which is the lowering of the groundwater table and the dessication of the litter layer present in these hammocks. Hammock trees are shallow rooted (Lodge 2002, personal observations on trees uprooted during hurricanes) because the main rooting zone, the organic soil layer, is just 30 cm deep on average (Saha et al 2009 a) and directly overlies limestone bedrock. While it is likely that some sinker roots penetrate into the limestone via cracks, their fate in the wet season, when the water table is high (< 1m from surface – Saha et al 2009a) is unknown. These species occupy well-drained areas elsewhere in their range in the Neotropics and are known to be flood-intolerant, which suggests that it is unlikely that these species possess strategies for roots to tolerate inundation, such as dormancy or suberization of

the outer root surface. However in Everglades hammocks, there exists a selective pressure for main roots to develop tolerance to some degree of flooding. Their presence would then allow fine roots to grow back once the water table recedes downwards. Fine roots, responsible for the bulk of water and nutrient uptake would certainly perish in wet season flooding, which can then affect the root-shoot ratio, with consequent lowering of drought-resistance in the plant (Gillespie 2006). Prior studies have shown that trees in rockland hammocks shift to groundwater uptake during the dry season (Ewe et al 1999, Saha et al 2009a) on drving of the shallow soilwater. It is likely that the rate of root regrowth (either just fine roots, or main roots as well) may limit the amount of groundwater uptake. Ewe et al (1999) have observed low leaf water potentials at the same sites in an earlier study. Another feature of the limestone substrate is its very rapid drainage and lack of water holding capacity (Beard 1944) which prompted Alexander (1967) to observe that lowered water tables in the Everglades could endanger hammocks. Hence it is very plausible that hammock trees on rocklands become water stressed during the dry season and thus experience their highest extent of leaf loss, as is the case in other seasonal tropical forests (eg. Daubenmare 1972, Frankie et al 1974, Lieberman 1982, Bullock & Solis-Magallanes 1990). The drought stress signal in rockland hammocks may be species-specific. While all species exhibited the seasonal trend of high $\delta^{13}C$ values in the dry season, they differed in significance (Fig 4.1). Lysiloma had the most enriched δ^{13} C values with an annual average of -28.72 ‰ while most other species had annual values more negative than -30 ‰. This agrees with Lysiloma being a brevideciduous species (Table 4.1) that loses most its leaf cover over the dry season, as also noted in other neotropical forests where Lysiloma occurs (eg. Borchert 1988, Olivares & Medina 1992, Holbrook 1995, Greenberg et al 1995, McLaren & McDonald 2005).
Other species showing a significant seasonal difference in foliar δ^{13} C, such as *Morella*, *Quercus* and *Annona* could also lose their leaves because of drought stress. However, there can be other environmental factors causing or contributing to leaf fall, such as declining solar photoperiod that is seen to reduce vegetative growth to a very slow rate in the tropics (eg. Downs and Piringer 1958) as well as lead to leaf senescence and fall (eg. Stubblebine *et al* 1978). The roles of drought stress and photoperiod in causing leaf fall would depend upon water availability, as has been observed in connection with intraspecific variation within the range of the species (eg. Stubblebine 1978, Reich and Borchert 1982); the relative roles of each factor also could depend upon the species that can differ in their strategies concerning water relations. Hence, it may be declining photoperiod that may cause leaf fall in rockland hammock species that do not show a significant seasonal difference in foliar δ^{13} C.

Apart from drought stress, high foliar nitrogen concentration has also been associated with high foliar δ^{13} C indicating stomatal limitation of photosynthesis in situations where water is not a limiting factor (Cordell et al 1999, Bai et al 2008). Three species at Sisal Pond (Table 4.3, Fig. 4.2) had significantly higher foliar N in the dry season than in the wet season; thus it is possible that it is high foliar N rather than drought stress that causes high foliar δ^{13} C values in these particular individuals at Sisal Pond. In such cases, additional physiological measurements can indicate the existence of water stress, such as leaf water potential. Other individuals did not have any significant seasonal differences in foliar N, thereby suggesting drought stress as an interpretation of high δ^{13} C values in the dry season.

In contrast to rockland hammocks, tree island hammock forests are not as water stressed; the location of tree islands in the slough with year-round water availability can buffer the hammock forests against drought stress. The absence of *Lysiloma* from hammock forests on tree islands may reflect the mesic nature of tree islands. *Bursera* was the only species on tree island hammocks that had marginally significant seasonal difference in foliar δ^{13} C (F=4.95, P = 0.06, df = 7), that complements the observation that individuals (n=5) on Grossman Hammock were completely leafless in March. Thus other factors such as declining photoperiod could play a greater role in causing leaf fall in tree island hammock forests than in rockland hammock forests.

Woody species in wetland forests have a variety of strategies to withstand anerobic conditions, exposure to phytotoxins and energetically unfavorable growth conditions that result from continuous inundation (De Simone et al 2003). In numerous species, flooding stress has been widely shown to result in reduced water conductance, leaf chlorosis, abscission and eventual leaf fall (eg Worbes 1997, Kozlowski 1997, Pezeshki 2001, Parolin et al 2004, Haugaasen & Peres 2005) as a precursor to dormancy. Two woody species abundant in Everglades tree island swamp forests, Annona and Salix, completely shed their leaves in late wet season (November and January respectively), after 6-7 months of inundation, while flooding still persisted. However, the lack of significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C at either the community or the species level (Fig. 4. 1, Table 4.2) in swamp forests suggests that foliar δ^{13} C did not record any water stress in these plants. There are two possibilities: that flooding stress did not exist, or that flooding stress did exist but was not recorded by foliar δ^{13} C. The latter possibility can be explained as follows: flooding stress can reduce photosynthesis by decreasing the activity of Rubisco in the leaves (eg. Vu & Yelenowski 1992, Kozlowski 1997, Pezeshki 2001), with attendant decrease in photosynthetic demand for CO₂. Despite stomatal closure that occurs with flooding stress, the amount of intercellular CO₂ inside the leaf is not limiting

to the extent it would be under high photosynthesis rates, thereby the level of isotopic discrimination against C^{13} by Rubisco is not greatly lessened. Hence other techniques could be used to investigate potential flooding stress. For instance, annual growth rings have been observed in Amazonian varzea and igapo flooded forests (Parolin 2000) that have been associated with periods of dormancy induced by flooding stress.

Hypothesis 2: Maximum leaf production coincides with water and nutrient availability On an annual timescale, the period of high foliar nutrient concentration is associated with the leaf growth and expansion phase in plants. Nutrient concentration (per leaf mass) is higher in young growing leaves than in fully mature leaves, because in the early growing stages a large amount of nutrients are allocated to enable the basic biochemical growth processes of photosynthesis, protein synthesis, DNA duplication and transcription (eg. Gusewell 2004). Thereafter, carbon fixation and structural development of the leaf increases the carbon content thereby incrementally lowering the nutrient-to-carbon ratio in the leaf (eg. Chapin 1980) until the leaf reaches maturity. Leaf senescence further lowers foliar P concentration because nucleic acid P is eventually translocated to younger growing leaves. Thus foliar P averaged over the samples has been used in this study as an indicator of the period of leaf expansion at the population or community level.

The period of leaf expansion in rockland hammocks clearly coincided with the period of P-rich soilwater uptake, which was the wet season (Table 4.4, Fig. 4.3, and 4.4). Tree island hammock forests have a less marked but longer period of leaf expansion that can be related to their use of P-rich soilwater (Fig. 4.5, Saha et al 2009b). Leaf expansion happens in the dry season in most of the swamp forest woody species (Fig. 4.3), when water and nutrient availability to plants is thought to increase on account of cessation of

flooding stress in these plants. However, further research is required to ascertain whether flooding stress really does occur in swamp forest plants; this would then indicate whether the leaf growth happens due to an increase in resource availability in the soil, or are the nutrients obtained from stored reserves.

The indication of the growth phase by high foliar P levels in rockland hammocks agrees with field observations of highest foliage cover in the wet season relative to the dry season (Koptur et al 2002, Saha – pers obs). The availability of water and nutrients is also higher in the wet than in the dry season, as seen by P-rich soilwater that constitutes a greater portion of the water uptake of rockland hammock plants over this period (Fig. 4.4). This also has been observed at the community level (Saha et al 2009). The arrival of rains creates a soilwater pool in the hammock soil that is rich in P (Ross et al 2008, Saha et al 2009a), owing to dissolution and accelerated decomposition of organic matter. It is highly likely that the P required for the formation of new leaves and continued leaf expansion comes directly from this soilwater uptake for most species.

The lack of significant seasonal difference in foliar P at the species level in tree island hammocks indicates more or less uniform leaf growth and exchange conditions through the year. The location of tree islands in the slough imparts a more mesic environment to the hammocks than those in the rocklands, thereby buffering hammocks to some degree against dry season water stress. Water and nutrients are thus available in tree island hammocks over a longer period than in rockland hammocks, thereby increasing the evergreen nature of tree island hammocks as mentioned by Gillespie (2006). Foliar P is slightly higher in the wet season than in the dry season for some species - *Ardisia, Bursera, Eugenia* and *Nectandra* (Fig. 4.3), although this seasonal difference was significant only for Bursera in Grossman Hammock, whose location on the edge of the Slough makes it the least mesic of the three islands studied. *Coccoloba* and *Chrysophyllum* showed the reverse trend, with higher foliar P in the dry season, but again these differences were not significant. Thus the tree island hammocks display no clear seasonal period of growth, owing to the aseasonality of water and nutrient availability. Other factors can influence growth once water limitations are removed; for instance temporal and spatial differences in photosynthetically active radiation (PAR) was associated with changes in leaf production for different species in a Panamanian lowland moist forest under well watered conditions (Barone 1998). The longer period of water availability in tree island hammocks can lead to nutrient uptake over a longer duration as compared to rockland hammocks. Comparison of hammock species cooccurring in rocklands and tree islands, ie *Bursera, Chrysobalanus* and *Morella* shows significantly higher foliar P concentrations in tree island populations than in rockland hammocks.

Similar to hammocks, the species in swamp forests present a spectrum from evergreen to deciduous habits. The deciduous species, *Annona* and *Salix* showed significantly higher foliar P in the dry season (with the exception of *Salix* at Grossman), that complements field observations of leaf growth and expansion over the same period. Leaf renewal in these two species started at the beginning of the dry season after 1-2 months of leaflessness, when water levels were lower, although the soil was still flooded in many instances. A similar pattern has been observed in Amazonian floodplain forests (Parolin et al 2004, Haugaasen & Peres 2005). It is likely that cessation of flooding stress permits the resumption of water and nutrient uptake, thereby leading to leaf renewal and growth. The evergreen species *Myrica* and *Chrysobalanus* showed higher but statistically insignificant foliar P in the dry season in the slough tree islands, Chekika and Satinleaf. This indicates that while the dry season does see more leaf growth, some leaf growth also happens in the wet season, as is expected for an evergreen habit. *Rapanea* did not show any difference between dry and wet seasons, which might indicate similar rates of leaf growth and exchange in both seasons. Swamp forest plants primarily use the P-poor regional water pool all year (Saha et al 2009 b). Hence, further research can examine whether nutrient availability in lowland water sources increases during dry season, when water levels recede. This could either happen because the cessation of surface flow can lead to nutrients not being transported away from the tree island (Troxler & Childers, 2009), or the newly emergent soil surface fosters conditions for enhanced mineralization. Otherwise the nutrients for leaf flush and expansion must have been stored in plants.

Conclusions

This study has shown that water stress leads to leaf fall in rockland hammocks, while a combination of water stress and other environmental factors such as declining photoperiod may be responsible for leaf abscission in the more mesic tree island hammocks. Furthermore, the period of high water and nutrient availability coincides with the period of leaf growth for the majority of the species in rockland hammocks. Increasingly mesic conditions can decrease water and nutrient limitation in much of the dry season, thereby permitting other environmental factors to influence growth. This results in species differing in their patterns of leaf phenology. The diversity of such patterns increases with decrease in seasonality, reaching a bewildering extent in moist tropical forests. The approach of identifying water and nutrient sources and linking that to leaf phenology could be focused at the individual level, ideally over several years to account for variations in phenology with both changes in weather as well as nutrient

stocks in the trees. This could then help determine whether leaf phenology for a species in such forests is driven directly by water and nutrient availability or by some other factors such as photoperiod. Table 4.1: Leaf phenology data for hammock and swamp forest species in the Everglades National Park, from field observations over 2005-2007 and from the literature. Most species listed as evergreen in the literature had the highest leaf growth and leaf cover in the wet season (field observation). Annona, Morella and Chrysobalanus sometimes occurred in hammocks. Literature sources are Tomlinson 1980, Nelson 1994, Haehle & Brookwell 1999, Osorio 2001, Long & Lakela 1991, MacCubbin &Tusker 2002, Scurlock 1987, Sayer et al, Borchert 1994, Holbrook 1995, Broschat & Meerow 1991, Huegel 1995 and Koptur et al 2002.

	Species (FAMILY)	Phenology Habit, leaf fall	New leaf growth			
Hammock forest species						
CL	Celtis laevigata(ULMACEAE)	Deciduous, March	May-September			
GS	Guttardia Scabra (RUBIACEAE)	Brevi-deciduous	May – September			
LL	Lysiloma latisiliquum	Brevi-deciduous; Late Jan –	May –			
	(LEGUMINOSEAE)	March	September			
AE	Ardisia escallionoides (MYRSINACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
QV	Quercus virginiana (FAGACEAE)	Evergreen	July - September			
CO	Chrysophyllum oliviforme (SAPOTACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
CD	Coccoloba diversifolia (POLYGONACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
EA	Eugenia axillaries (MYRTACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
NC	Nectandra coreopsis (LAURACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
TB	Tetrazyga bicolor(MELASTOMATACEAE)	Evergreen	May- September			
	Swa	mp forest species				
SC	Salix carolinensis(SALICACEAE)	Deciduous, December-January	March-May			
PB	Persea borbonea (LAURACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
AG	Annona glabra (ANNONACEAE)	Deciduous, January	February - May			
RG	Rapanea guianensis(MYRSINACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
CI	Chrysobalanus icaco (CHRYSOBALANACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			
МС	Morella cerifera=Myrica cerifera (MYRICACEAE)	Evergreen	All year			

Community	Df	MS	F	Р			
Rockland hammock forests							
Season	1, 138	31.06	21	0.000			
Site	2, 138	13.03	8	0.000			
Season x Site	2	1.368	0.926	0.399			
Tree island hammock forests							
Season	1,110	6.897	4.37	0.039			
Site	2,110	3.529	2.23	0.112			
Season x Site	2	1.159	0.735	0.482			
Tree island swamp forests							
Season	1,156	2.108	0.967	0.327			
Site	2,156	8.663	3.974	0.021			
Season x Site	2	2.108	0.967	0.383			

Table 4.2: Results of univariate 2-way ANOVAs examining the seasonal and site difference in foliar δ^{13} C at the community level in rockland hammock forests, tree island hammock forests and swamp forests. Significance at P < 0.05 shown in bold.

Table 4.3: Results of one-way ANOVAs examining seasonal differences in foliar N in rockland hammock species that had significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C. Significance at P < 0.05 shown in bold

Site	Species	df	MS	F	Р
Royal Palm	Lysiloma latisiliquum	1,8	0.008	0.045	0.83
Royal Palm	Morella cerifera	1,8	0.078	0.316	0.29
Royal Palm	Quercus virginiana	1,8	0.084	0.738	0.41
Long Pine Key	Lysiloma latisiliquum	1,8	0.195	0.551	0.49
Sisal Pond	Annona glabra	1,8	3.495	81.27	0.00
Sisal Pond	Lysiloma latisiliquum	1,8	0.178	2.572	0.15
Sisal Pond	Morella cerifera	1,8	0.491	7.763	0.02
Sisal Pond	Quercus virginiana	1, 8	0.194	7.948	0.02

Community	Df	MS	F	Р			
Rockland hammock forests							
Season	1, 135	0.015	9.01	0.003			
Site	2,135	0.003	1.955	0.146			
Season x Site	2	0.004	2.15	0.12			
Tree island hammock forests							
Season	1.102	0.001	0.27	0.604			
Site	2, 102	0.029	5.569	0.005			
Season x Site	2	0.004	0.692	0.503			
Tree island swamp forests							
Season	1, 147	0.003	2.816	0.095			
Site	2, 147	0.002	1.917	0.151			
Season x Site	2	6.14E-05	0.064	0.938			

Table 4.4: Results of univariate 2-way ANOVAs examining the seasonal and site difference in foliar P at the community level in rockland hammock forests, tree island hammock forests and swamp forests. Significance at P < 0.05 shown in bold.



Figure 4.1: Foliar δ^{13} C concentration in dry (black) and wet seasons (gray) for rockland hammock species (top), tree island hammock species (middle) and tree island swamp forest species (bottom). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). n = 5-10 individuals per species. Table 1 lists species names for the abbreviations shown here. * indicates significant difference at P < 0.05



Figure 4.2: Foliar N concentration in dry (May) and wet (Dec) seasons for rockland hammock species that had significant seasonal differences in foliar δ^{13} C (Figure 1). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). The first two letters of the code refers to the species (Table 1), while the suffixes S1, S2 and S3 refer to Royal Palm, Long Pine Key and Sisal Pond respectively. Seasonal differences in foliar N were found to be significant only at Sisal Pond for AG, MC and QV respectively (Table 3).



Figure 4.3: Foliar P concentration concentration in dry (black) and wet (gray) seasons for rockland hammock species (top), tree island hammock species (middle) and tree island swamp forest species (bottom). Error bars indicate standard error of the mean (SEM). n = 5-10 individuals per species. Table 1 lists species names for the abbreviations shown here. * indicates significant difference at P < 0.05



Figure 4.4: Soilwater fraction of plant stemwater for hammock species on the rocklands. Wet season is shown by line under X axis (between June and November). Error bars on top panel indicate SEM.



Figure 4.5: Frequency distribution of δ^{18} O composition of hammock forest plant stemwater (•) and swamp forest plant stemwater (\circ) in tree islands of the Shark River Slough, ENP in wet (November) and dry (May) seasons; n = 60 for hammocks and 90 for swamp forests in each season. Vertical dashed lines indicate the range of δ^{18} O composition of shallow soilwater (litter horizon) in hammocks.

OVERALL CONCLUSIONS

The studies in this dissertation have examined how heterogeneity in water and nutrient pools is closely associated with terrestrial and adjoining flooded plant communities in the Everglades ecosystem. Water sources for upland and lowland woody plant communities were identified, their seasonal variation noted and linked to foliar nutrient concentrations at the community and species levels. Foliar nutrient concentrations were found to indicate nutrient availability to plants, at least for the limiting nutrients. This knowledge of resource availability was then used to understand water and nutrient uptake and phenology of these communities that often have very different species composition. Here I summarize the results of the studies and then discuss how this technique of coupling water sources with foliar nutrient concentration values enables understanding the role of water and nutrients in the coexistence of diverse communities in an ecosystem.

Heterogeneity in water and nutrient pools supports community diversity in the Everglades ecosystem

We saw that the distinct pools of water in the Everglades, ie the upland soilwater and the regional groundwater-surfacewater pools vastly differ in their nutrient concentrations (Ch 2). The upland soil layer, present in the very few areas that do not flood, furnishes not only a relatively rich source of nutrients to plants, especially phosphorus, the limiting nutrient in the Everglades, but also an unsaturated rhizosphere during the wet season for the neotropical hammock species, most of which are flood-intolerant.

On the Miami Rock Ridge, hammocks differ vastly in species composition and biomass from adjacent pine rocklands, which are also mostly unflooded but oligotrophic environments on account of natural fires that periodically burn off accumulated litter, except in sinkholes. The small quantity of soil thus present in sinkholes constitutes the only source of nutrient-rich soilwater for pineland plants, which we have seen is used in late wet season. For the rest of the year, pineland plants are constrained to make do with groundwater (the regional pool) that is very low in nutrients (Ch 2).

Hammocks on tree islands are even more distinct in species compostion from adjacent swamp forests, and it is the wet season water level that maintains the distinct boundary between these two communities. The access to the P-rich soilwater results in hammock plants having higher foliar P concentrations than swamp forest plants at the community level (Ch 3). Interestingly, soil nitrogen in upland hammocks is less than in the swamp forest, a fact that is also reflected in hammock plants having lower foliar N than swamp forest plants.

The dependence of hammock plants, both on the Rock Ridge as well as on the tree islands on soil water indicates that this soilwater is their major nutrient source, with groundwater taken up in the dry season being the secondary nutrient source when considering over the lifespan of an individual plant. However, over the long term formation of hammocks, groundwater uptake provides the major pathway for nutrient input to hammocks whereupon nutrients present in groundwater get concentrated in plant biomass, which on decomposition forms soil biomass, and thereafter sets forth a tight cycling between plant and soil. Phosphorus being relatively immobile as compared to nitrogen gets retained in hammock soils.

Susceptibility to droughts for hammock communities

The susceptibility to flooding for hammock communities is well known. This study shows that they are susceptible to droughts that could be either natural or caused by lowered water tables. As early as 1960, Taylor Alexander had mentioned the dangers posed by lowering water tables to hammocks. The study here has supported that contention by showing that almost 50% of water uptake over the dry season in hammocks is groundwater (Ch 2). These trees being flood-intolerant, it is almost certain that their roots would not survive prolonged immersion below the water table in the wet season. Given that the trees have to re-grow their roots once the wet season water table recedes, and do so through the rocky limestone substrate indicates that it may not be easy to encounter or chase the falling water table. Ewe et al (1999) found hammock plants get water stressed over the dry season, while in Ch 4 I note the prevalence of high foliar δ^{13} C values over the dry season in hammock plants indicating water stress. Careful excavations could reveal how deep functioning roots of hammock plants go to, but these are difficult to carry out given the rock and carbonate layer horizons present. Besides excavation being a destructive technique, a statistically significant sample size may not be achievable given the vastly reduced area of hammocks in the present day.

Foliar nutrient concentrations as indicators

We have seen that foliar nutrient concentrations can serve as indicators of relative nutrient availability in soil for plants at both the community level (hammocks vs swamp forest, hammocks vs pinelands) in the Everglades. They can also serve as similar indicators at the species level, but this depends upon the species. Species differ in their response to increased nutrient availability, with some showing elevated foliar concentrations accompanying an increase in availability, while others do not show any significant difference. For instance, *Bursera simaruba* showed a three-fold difference in foliar P between rockland hammocks and tree island hammocks (Ch 4) while *Morella cerifera* had consistently one of the lowest foliar P concentrations of any species sampled in hammocks, pinelands and tree island swamp forests (Ch 2, 3, 4). This plasticity in foliar nutrient concentrations reflects the range of nutrient availability conditions the species has evolved over, and not much is known about that.

Phenology

Water and nutrients being major drivers of leaf fall, leaf flush, flowering and fruiting, the knowledge of water source usage across different seasons aids understanding of the timing of phonological events at the individual, species and community level. We have seen that many species time their leaf growth phase to the period of high water and nutrient availability. For hammocks this is the wet season, while for swamp forests this appears to be the dry season, on the cessation of flooding stress. However, species within a community vary in their strategies, for instance, Bursera flushes new leaves while still in the dry season, by virtue of stored water in the stem. Why it does so could be an interesting study investigating the advantage of early leaf flush.

Broader applicability of this technique

Identifying the water and nutrient sources, and how they vary over the seasons, can thus indicate how species with differing water and nutrient requirements coexist within a community, either through spatial partitioning or temporal partitioning of these resources. Community diversity is controlled by a whole suite of abiotic and biotic factors operating simultaneously. Efforts to understand which factors drive community structure and function, and in what manner can therefore be complex. Ascertaining water and nutrient use by various species in the community can provide part of the answer, thereby paving the way to identify other factors that may be also involved. A similar exercise can be performed at the ecosystem level, with communities as units. I have done this in a

hydrologically-controlled ecosystem; however this technique can be employed in any ecosystem, as long as the water sources differ in their isotopic composition. Spatial mapping of the isotopic composition of water sources in an ecosystem can be done at various times of the year to yield a database, which can then be compared to plant stemwaters for rapid studies. However caution should be study the possible variation within a water pool, such as soilwater that may be subject to different stages of evaporation, especially if the rainfall is patchy over a scale smaller than the soil area.

- Aerts R, Berendse F. 1988. The effect of increased nutrient availability on vegetation dynamics in wet heathlands. *Vegetatio* 76:63-39.
- Aerts R, Chapin FS. 2000. The mineral nutrition of wild plants revisited: A revaluation of processes and patterns. *Advances in Ecological Research* 30:1-67.
- Alexander T. 1967. A Tropical Hammock on the Miami (Florida) limestone a twentyfive year study. *Ecology* 48(5): 863-867.
- Alexander T, Crook A. 1974. Recent Vegetational Changes in Southern Florida. In Environments of South Florida: Past and Present (ed P.J. Gleason), Vol. Memoir 2, pp. 61-72. Miami Geological Society, Miami.
- Allen M. 1991. The Ecology of Mycorrhizae: Cambridge University Press.
- Alvim PT, Alvim R. 1978. Relation of climate to growth periodicity. In Tomlinson, PB & Zimmerman, MH (eds), Tropical trees as living systems, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Armentano T, Jones D, Ross M, Gamble B, eds. 2002. Vegetation pattern and process in tree islands of the southern everglades and adjacent areas. Kluwer Academic Publishers, The Netherlands.
- Bai E, Boutton TW, Liu F, Wy XB, Archer SR. 2008. Variation in woody plant δ^{13} C along a topoedaphic gradient in a subtropical savanna parkland. *Oecologia* (156):479-489.
- Baldwin JP. 1975. A quantitative analysis of the factors affecting plant nutrient uptake from some soils. *European Journal of Soil Science* 26: 195-206.
- Barone, JA. 1997. Effects of light availability and rainfall on leaf production in a moist tropical forest in central Panama. Journal of Tropical Ecology (14):309-321.
- Beard JS. 1944. Climax vegetation in Tropical America. *Ecology* (25)2: 127-158.
- Bertiller MB, Mazzarino MJ, Carrera AL, Diehl P, Satti P, Gobbi M, Sain CL. 2006. Leaf strategies and soil N across a regional humidity gradient in Patagonia. *Oecologia* 148(4): 612-624.
- Blom CWPM, Bogemann GM, Laan P, van der Sman AJM, van de Steeg HM, Voesenek LACJ. 1990. Adaptations to flooding in plants from river areas. Aquatic Botany (38):29-47.
- Boerner R. 1984. Foliar nutrient dynamics and nutrient use efficiency of four deciduous tree species in relation to site fertility. *Journal of Applied Ecology*, 21, 1029-1040.

- Borchert R. 1994. Soil and stem water storage determine phenology and distribution of tropical dry forest trees. *Ecology*(75):1437-1449.
- Brown MT, Cohen MJ, Bardi E, Ingwersen WW. 2006. Species diversity in the Florida Everglades, USA: A systems approach to calculating biodiversity. *Aquatic Sciences-Research Across Boundaries* 68(3): 254-277.
- Broschat T, Meerow A. 1991. *Betrock's Reference Guide to Florida Landscape Plants*.
- Bullock SH, Solis-Magallanes JA. 1990. Phenology of canopy trees of a tropical deciduous forest in Mexico. *Biotropica* (22): 22–35.
- Campo J, Dirzo R. 2003. Leaf quality and herbivory responses to soil nutrient addition in secondary tropical dry forests of Yucatan, Mexico. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 19: 525-530.
- Carr A. 1973. The Everglades. Time, Inc: New York City, USA.
- Chapin FS. 1980. The mineral nutrition of wild plants. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 11: 233-260.
- Chapotin SM, Holbrook NM, Morse SM, Gutierrez MV. 2003. Water relations of tropical dry forest flowers: pathways for water entry and the role of extracellular polysaccharides. Plant, Cell & Environment (26)4: 623-630
- Clark ID, Fritz P. 1997. Environmental isotopes in hydrogeology. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA. pp328.
- Comerford N. 2005. Soil factors affecting nutrient bioavailability. In BassiriRad H,. Nutrient acquisition by plants: an ecological perspective: Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2005.
- Conner W, Doyle T, Mason D., eds. 2002 Water Depth Tolerances of Dominant Tree Island Species: What Do We Know ? pp 207-223. Kluwer Academic Publishers, The Netherlands.
- Cordell S, Goldstein G, Meinzer FC, Handley LL. 1999. Allocation of nitrogen and carbon in leaves of *Metrosideros polymorpha* regulates carboxylation capacity and δ^{13} C along an altitudinal gradient. *Functional Ecology* (13):811-818.
- Corlett RT & LaFrankie JV.1998. Potential Impacts of Climate Change on Tropical Asian Forests Through an Influence on Phenology. Climate Change (39):439-453.
- Craighead FCS. 1971 *Trees of South Florida* University of Miami Press, Coral Gables, Florida, USA.

- Craighead FC. 1974. Hammocks of South Florida. In Environments of South Florida: Past and Present, Gleason PJ.(ed) Memoir 2, Miami Geological Society, Miami, FL, USA: 53-59.
- Crews TE. 1993. Phosphorus regulation by nitrogen fixation in a traditional Mexican agroecosystem. *Biogeochemistry* (21)3:1573-1575.
- Daubenmare R. 1972. Phenology and Other Characteristics of Tropical Semi-Deciduous Forest in North-Western Costa Rica. *Journal of Ecology* (60)1:147-170.
- De Simone O, Junk WJ, Schmidt W. 2003. Central Amazon floodplain forests: Root Adaptations to prolonged Flooding. Russian Journal of Plant Physiology (50) 6:848-855.
- Davis SM. 1994. *Phosphorus inputs and Vegetation Sensitivity in the Everglades*. St Lucie Press: Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Duever MJ, Meeder JF, Meeder LC, McCollom JM. 1994. *The climate of South Florida and its role in shaping the Everglades ecosystem*. St. Lucie Press: Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Duff GA, Myers BA, Williams RJ, Eamus D, O'Grady A, Fordyce IR. 1997. Seasonal patterns in soil moisture, vapour pressure deficit, tree canopy cover and pre-dawn water potential in a Northern Australia savanna. *Australian Journal of Botany* 45:211-224.
- Dunham KM.1991.Phenology of Acacia albida trees in Zambezi riverine woodlands. African Journal of Ecology (29):118-129.
- Duursma RA, Marshall JD. 2006. Vertical canopy gradients in delta C-13 correspond with leaf nitrogen content in a mixed-species conifer forest. *Trees - Structure and Function* 20: 496-506.
- Ellsworth P, Williams D. 2007. Hydrogen isotope fractionation durinefg water uptake by woody xerophytes. *Plant and Soil* 291: 93-107.
- Ewe S, Sternberg L, Busch D, 1999. Water-use patterns of woody species in pineland and hammock communities of South Florida. *Forest Ecology and Management* 118:139-148.
- Ewe S, Sternberg L, 2002. Seasonal water-use by the invasive exotic, *Schinus terebinthifolius*, in native and disturbed communities. *Oecologia* 133:441-448.
- Farquhar GD, O'Leary MH, Berry JA. 1982. On the relationship between carbon isotope discrimination and the intercellular carbon dioxide concentration in leaves. *Australian Journal of Plant Physiology* 9: 121-137.

- Fensham R, Bowman D. 1995. A comparison of foliar nutrient concentrations from trees in monsoon rainforest and savanna in northern Australia. *Australian Journal of Ecology* 20: 335-339.
- Field C, Mooney H. 1986. The photosynthesis-nitrogen relationship in wild plants. In *On the Economy of Plant Form and Function,* Givnish T. (ed) Cambridge University Press, UK: 25-55.
- Fisher JL, Veneklaas EJ, Lambers H, Loneragan WA. 2006. Enhanced soil and leaf nutrient status of a Western Australian Banksia woodland community invaded by *Ehrharta calycina* and *Pelargonium capitatum*. *Plant and Soil* 284: 253-264.
- Fiske C, SubbaRao Y. 1925. The colorimetric determination of phosphorus. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* LXVI:375-401.
- Frankie GW, Baker HG, Opler PH. 1974. Comparative phenological studies of trees in tropical wet and dry forests in the lowlands of Costa Rica. *Journal of Ecology*, 62, 881–913.
- Frazer GW, Canham CD, Lertzman KP. 1999. Gap Light Analyzer (GLA): Imaging software to extract canopy structure and gap light transmission indices from true-colour fisheye photographs, users manual and program documentation. Copyright © 1999: Simon Fraser University, Burnaby, British Columbia, and the Institute of Ecosystem Studies, Millbrook, New York, USA.
- Friedman I, Machta L, Soller R. 1962. Water-Vapor Exchange between a Water Droplet and Its Environment. *Journal of Geophysical Research* 67(7): 2761–2766.
- Fritz P, Fontes JC.1980. Handbook of environmental isotope geochemistry. Vol 1.
- Funch LS, Funch R, Barroso GM. 2002. Phenology of Gallery and Montane forest in the Chapada Diamantina, Bahia, Brazil. Biotropica 34(1): 40-50.
- Furley P, Ratter J. 1988. Soil Resources and Plant Communities of the Central Brazilian Cerrado and Their Development. *Journal of Biogeography*, 15, 97-108.
- Gann T, Childers D, Rondeau D. 2005. Ecosystem structure, nutrient dynamics, and hydrologic relationships in tree islands of the southern Everglades, Florida, USA. *Forest Ecology and Management* 214:11-27.
- Gillespie T. 2006 Diversity, Biogeography and Conservation of Woody Plants in Tropical Dry Forest of South Florida. Vol. Systematics Association Special Volume Series 69, pp 484. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL,USA.
- Graf M, Schwadron M, Stone P, Ross M, Chmura G. 2008. An Enigmatic Carbonate Layer in Everglades Tree Island Peats. *Eos Transactions, American Geophysical Union*, 89, 117-124.

- Greenberg R, Foster MS, Marquez-Valdelamar L.1995. The role of the white-eyed vireo in the dispersal of Bursera fruit on the Yucatan Peninsula. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* (11):619-639.
- Greaver TL, Sternberg L. 2006. Linking marine resources to ecotonal shifts of water uptake by terrestrial dune vegetation. *Ecology* 87(9):2389-2396.
- Grimm N, Welter J, Schade J, Lewis D, Marti E. 2003. Nutrient retention in streamchannel and riparian hotspots of semi-arid catchments. EGS-AGU-EUG Joint Assembly, Abstracts from the meeting held in Nice, France, 6-11 April 2003, abstract# 3252.
- Gunderson LH. 1994. Vegetation of the Everglades: Determination of community composition. In *Everglades: The Ecosystem and its Restoration*, Davis SM, Ogden JC (eds), CRC Press: Boca Raton, FL, USA: 323-340.
- Gusewell S. 2004. N:P ratios in terrestrial plants: variation and functional significance. *New Phytologist* 164: 243-266.
- Haehle R, Brookwell J. 1999. *Native Florida Plants* Gulf Publishing Company, Houston, TX.pp360.
- Han W, Fang J, Guo D, Zhang D. 2005. Leaf nitrogen and phosphorus stoichiometry across 753 terrestrial plant species in China. *New Phytologist* 168: 377-385.
- Haridasan M, Araujo G, 1988. Aluminium-accumulating species in two forest communities in the cerrado region of central Brazil. *Forest Ecology and Management* 24:15-26.
- Haridasan M. 2002. Nutrient cycling in the cerrado. *In* McClain M, Victoria R, Richey J, 2002. The Biogeochemistry of the Amazon Basin: Oxford University Press.
- Harrington RA, Fownes JH, Vitousek PM. 2001. Production and resource use efficiencies in N- and P-limited forests: A comparison of responses to long-term fertilization. *Ecosystems* 4(7): 646-657.
- Haugaasen T, Peres CA.2005.Tree Phenology in Adjacent Amazonian Flooded and UnfloodedForests. *Biotropica* (37) 4:620-630.
- Heisler L, Towles T, Brandt L, Pace R. (eds). 2002. *Tree Island Vegetation and Watrer Management in the Central Everglades*, pp 283-309. Kluwer Academic Press, The Netherlands.
- Herndon A. 1998. Life history studies of plants endemic to South Florida. *Final report to the National Park Service* under cooperative agreement number CA5280-5-9019.
- Hoffmeister JE. 1974. *Land from the Sea The Geologic Story of South Florida*. University of Miami Press: Coral Gables, Florida, USA.

- Holbrook NM, Whitbeck JL, Mooney HA, (eds). 1995. *Drought responses of neotropical dry forest trees*, pp 243–276. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK.
- Huegel CN.1995. Florida plants for wildlife. Florida Native Plant Society, Orlando, FL, USA.pp118.
- Huxley A , Van Eck WA. 1974. Seasonal Changes in Growth and Development of Some Woody Perennials Near Kampala, Uganda. *Journal of Ecology* (62)2: 579-592.
- Inglett P, Reddy K. 2006. Investigating the use of macrophyte stable C and N isotopic ratios as indicators of wetland eutrophication: Patterns in the P-affected Everglades. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 51, 2380-2387.
- Inglett P, Reddy K, Newman S, Lorenzen B. 2007. Increased soil stable nitrogen isotopic ratio following phosphorus enrichment: historical patterns and tests of two hypotheses in a phosphorus-limited wetland. *Oecologia*, 153, 99-109.
- Jackson JF. 1978. Seasonality of flowering and leaf-fall in Brazilian subtropical lower montane moist forest. *Biotropica* 10:38-42.
- Jayachandran K, Sah S, Sah J, Ross M. 2004. Characterization, biogeochemistry, pore water nutrient chemistry, and other aspects of soils in tree islands of Shark Slough. *Tree islands in the Shark Slough landscape: interactions of vegetation, hydrology, and soils. Miami, FL: Florida International University. Study No EVER*, 75.
- Jones DT, Sah JP, Ross M, Oberbauer SF, Hwang B, Jayachandran K. 2006. Responses of twelve tree species common in Everglades tree islands to simulated hydrologic regimes. *Wetlands* 26: 830-844.
- Jordan C. 1969. Derivation of leaf area index from quality of light on the forest floor. *Ecology* 50(4): 663-666.
- Koerselman W, Meuleman AFM. 1996. The Vegetation N: P Ratio: a New Tool to detect the Nature of Nutrient Limitation. *The Journal of Applied Ecology* 33: 1441-1450.
- Koptur S, Rodriguez MC, Oberbauer SF, Herndon, A. 2002. Herbivore-Free Time? Damage to new leaves of woody plants after Hurricane Andrew. *Biotropica* (34)4:547-554.
- Kozlowski TT. 1997. Responses of woody plants to flooding and salinity. *Tree Physiology Monograph No*.1:1-29.
- Lambert H, Chapin III FS, Pons TL, 1998. Plant Physiological Ecology. Springer-Verlag, New York.

- Li SG, Tsujimura M, Sugimoto A, Davaa G, Oyunbaatar D, Sugita M. 2007. Temporal variation of delta C-13 of larch leaves from a montane boreal forest in Mongolia. *Trees Structure and Function* 21: 479-490.
- Lieberman D. 1982. Seasonality and phenology in a dry tropical forest in Ghana. *Journal* of Ecology (72):791-806
- Lieberman D, Lieberman M. 1984. The causes and consequences of synchronous flushing in a dry tropical forest. *Biotropica*, 16, 193–201.
- Lin G, Sternberg LSL. 1992. Comparative study of water uptake and photosynthetic gas exchange between scrub and fringe red mangroves, *Rhizophora mangle L. Ocecologia* (90): 399-403.
- Lin G, Sternberg L. 1993. Hydrogen isotopic fractionation by plant roots during water uptake in coastal wetland plants. In *Stable isotopes and plant carbon-water relations*. Ehleringer JH, Farquhar,GD (eds), Academic Press: New York, USA: 497-510.
- Lockwood JL, Ross MS, Sah JP. 2003. Smoke on the water: the interplay of fire and water flow on Everglades restoration. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment*, 1, 462-468.
- Lodge T. 2005. *The Everglades Handbook: Understanding the Ecosystem*. St.Lucie Press, Florida.Loveless CM. 1959. A study of the vegetation in the Florida Everglades. *Ecology* 40: 1-9.
- Long RW, Lakela O. 1971. A Flora of Tropical Florida. University of Miami Press, Coral Gables, FL, USA. pp 962.
- Loveless CM. 1959. A study of the vegetation in the Florida Everglades. *Ecology*, 40, 1-9.
- Lower SS, Kirschenbaum S, Orians CM. 2003. Preference and performance of a willowfeeding leaf beetle: soil nutrient and flooding effects on host quality. *Oecologia* 136: 402-411.
- Ma JY, Chen K, Xia DS, Wang G, Chen FH. 2007. Variation in foliar stable carbon isotope among populations of a desert plant, *Reaumuria soongorica (Pall.) Maxim.* in different environments. *Journal of Arid Environments* 69: 365-374.
- MacCubbin T, Tasker GB.2002. Florida Gardeners Guide. Cool Springs Press, Nashville, TN, USA.pp.272.

- McClain M, Boyer E, Dent L, Gergel S, Grimm N, Groffman P, Hart S, Harvey J, Johnston C, Mayorga E, McDowell W, Pinay G. 2003. Biogeochemical hot spots and hot moments at the interface of terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. *Ecosystems*, 6, 301-312.
- Mckee KL, Feller IC, Popp M, Wanek W. 2002. Mangrove isotopic (δ^{15} N and δ^{13} C) fractionation across a nitrogen vs phosphorus limitation gradient. *Ecology* 83(4):1065-1075.
- McLaren, KP, McDonald, MA. 2005. Seasonal Patterns of Flowering and Fruiting in a Dry Tropical Forest in Jamaica. Biotropica 37(4): 584–590.
- Medina E. 1982. Physiological ecology of Neotropical savanna plants, Huntley B.J., Walker B.H., Ecology of Tropical Savannas, pp. 308-335, Springer Verlag Berlin, New York, 1982, 42, Ecological Studies.
- Medina E, Francisco M. 1994. Photosynthesis and water relations of savanna tree species differing in leaf phenology. *Tree Physiology* 14:1367±1381.ridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Moutinho P, Nepstad D, Davidson E. 2003. Influence Of Leaf-Cutting Ant Nests On Secondary Forest Growth And Soil Properties In Amazonia. *Ecology* 84:1265-1276.
- Murali KS, Sukumar R. 1992. Reproductive phenology of a tropical dry forest in Mudumalai, southern India. Journal of Ecology (82)4: 75.
- Nelson G. 1994. The Trees of Florida. A reference and field guide. Pineapple Press, Sarasota, Florida, USA pp 338.
- Newman S, Grace JB, Koebel JW. 1996. Effects of nutrients and hydroperiod on Typha, Caladium and Eleocharis: Implications for Everglades restoration. *Ecological Applications* 6: 774-783.
- Njoku E. 1963. Seasonal periodicity in the growth and development of some forest trees in Nigeria. I. Observations on mature trees. Journal of Ecology (51):617-624.
- Oberbauer SF, Kariyawasam PS, Burch JN. 1997. Comparative analysis of growth, nutrition, carbon isotope ratios and hurricane-related mortality of Slash Pines in South Florida. *Florida Scientist* 60: 210-222.
- Olivares E, Medina E. 1992. Water and Nutrient Relations of Woody Perennials from Tropical Dry Forests. Journal of Vegetation Science (3)3:382-393.
- Olmsted IC, Loope LL. 1984. Plant communities of Everglades National Park. Environments of South Florida: Present and Past II. Gleason PJ (ed). Miami Geological Society, Miami, FL, USA:167-184.

- Osorio R. 2001. A gardeners guide to Florida native plants. University Press of Florida, Gainesville, USA.pp 346.
- Poulsen A, Tuomisto H, Balslev H, Edaphic and Floristic Variation within a 1-ha Plot of Lowland Amazonian Rain Forest. *Biotropica* 38 (4): 468-478.
- Parolin P.2000. Phenology and CO2-assimilation of trees in Central Amazonian floodplains. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* (16):465-473.
- Parolin P, De Simone O, Haase K, Waldhoff D, Rottenberger S, Kuhn U, Kesselmeier J, Kleiss B, Schmidt W, Piedade MTF, Junk WJ. 2004. Central Amazonian Floodplain Forests: Tree Adaptations in a Pulsing System. *The Botanical Review* (70)3:357-380.
- Pezeshki SR. 2001.Wetland plant responses to soil flooding. *Environmental and Experimental Botany* (46):299-312.
- Reich B, Borchert R. 1982. Phenology and Ecophysiology of the Tropical Tree *Tabebuia neochrysantha* (Bignoniaceae). *Ecology*(63)2: 294-299.
- Reich B, Borchert R. 1984. Water stress and tree phenology in a tropical dry forest in the lowlands of Costa Rica. *Journal of Ecology*. 72: 61-74.
- Reich PB, Oleksyn J. 2004. Global patterns of plant leaf N and P in relation to temperature and latitude. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 101: 11001-11006.
- Richardson CJ, Ferrell GM, Vaithiyanathan P. 1999. Nutrient effects on stand structure, resorption efficiency and secondary compounds in everglades sawgrass. *Ecology* 80(7): 2182-2192.
- Robertson KM, Platt WJ. 2001. Effects of multiple disturbances (fire and hurricane) on epiphyte community dynamics in a subtropical forest, Florida, USA. *Biotropica* 33: 573-582.
- Rodriguez-Iturbe I, Porporato A, Laio F, Ridolfi L. 2001. Plants in water-controlled ecosystems: active role in hydrologic processes and response to water stress I. Scope and general outline. *Advances in Water Resources*, 24, 695-705.
- Romero-Saltos H, Sternberg L, Moreira M, Nepstad D, 2005. Rainfall exclusion in an eastern Amazonian forest alters soil water movement and depth of water uptake. *American Journal of Botany*. 2005;92:443-455.
- Ross M, Carrington M, Flynn LJ, Ruiz PL. 2001. Forest Succession in Tropical Hardwood Hammocks of the Florida Keys: Effects of Direct Mortality from Hurricane Andrew. Biotropica 33(1):23-33.

- Ross M, Jones DT. 2004. Tree Islands in the Shark Slough Landscape: Interactions of vegetation, hydrology and soils. SERC Research Reports. Paper 4. <u>http://digitalcommons.fiu.edu/sercrp/4</u>
- Ross M, Mitchell-Bruker S, Sah J, Stothoff S, Ruiz P, Reed D, Jayachandran K & Coultas C. 2006. Interaction of hydrology and nutrient limitation in the Ridge and Slough landscape of the southern Everglades. *Hydrobiologia*, 37-59.
- Ross M, Shamblin B, Sah JP, Oberbauer SF, Gomez D, Sternberg L, Saha AK & Wang X. 2008. CERP 2008 Report on Tree Island Structure and Function. Florida International University, Miami, FL.
- Saha AK, Sternberg LS & Miralles-Wilhelm F. 2009. Linking water sources with foliar nutrient status in upland plant communities in the Everglades National Park, USA. Ecohydrology(2)1:42-54.
- Saha S, Strazisar TM, Menges EM, Ellsworth PZ & Sternberg LS. 2008. Linking the patterns in soil moisture to leaf water potential, stomatal conductance, growth, and mortality of dominant shrubs in the Florida scrub ecosystem. *Plant and Soil*. (313):113-127.
- Santiago L, Schuur E, Silvera K. 2005. Nutrient cycling and plant–soil feedbacks along a precipitation gradient in lowland Panama. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* 21: 461-470.
- Sarmiento G. 1984. The ecology of neotropical savannas. Harvard University Press: Cambridge, MA, USA & London. 235pp.
- Sayer EJ, Newberry DM. 2002. The role of tree size in the leafing phenology of a seasonally dry tropical forest in Belize, Central America. *Journal of Tropical Ecology* (19):539-548.
- Scheffer M, Holmgren M, Brovkin V, Claussen M. 2005. Synergy between small- and large-scale feedbacks of vegetation on the water cycle. *Global Change Biology*
- Scholz F, Bucci S, Goldstein G, Meinzer F, Franco A, 2002. Hydraulic redistribution of soil water by neotropical savanna trees. *Tree Physiology* 22:603-612.
- Scurlock J. 1987. *Native Trees and Shrubs of the Florida Keys: A field guide* Laurel Press, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, USA.
- SERCC .2008. http://www.sercc.com.
- Shukla RP, Ramakrishnan PS. 1982. Phenology of trees in a sub-tropical humid forest in North-Eastern India. *Vegetatio* 49, 103-109.
- Singh JS, Singh VK. 1992. Phenology of seasonally dry tropical forest. *Current Science*, 63: 684-686.

- Sklar F, McVoy C, VanZee R, Gawlik D, Tarboton K, Rudnick D & Miao S. 2001. The effects of altered hydrology on the ecology of the Everglades. In *The Everglades, Florida Bay and Coral Reefs of the Florida Keys* (eds J. Porter & K. Porter), pp. 39-82. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Sklar F, 2003. *Tree Islands of the Everglades*: Kluwer Academic Publishers, The Netherlands.
- Sklar F, Coronado-Molina C, Gras A, Rutchey K, Gawlik DE, Crozier G, Bauman L, Hagerthy S, Shuford R, Leeds J, Wu Y, Madden C, Garrett B, Nungesser M, Korvala M, McVoy C. 2004. Everglades Consolidated Report. South Florida Water Management District and Florida Department of Environmental Protection, West Palm Beach, FL, USA. Chapter 6: 6-33.
- Slocum MG, Platt WJ, Cooley HC. 2003. Effects of differences in prescribed fire regimes on patchiness and intensity of fires in subtropical savannas of Everglades National Park, Florida. *Restoration Ecology* 11: 91-102.
- Snyder JH, Robertson A Jr WB. 1990 South Florida rockland. In *Ecosystems of Florida*, University of Central Florida Press, Orlando, FL, USA: 230–277.
- Sternberg L, Ish-Shalom-Gordon N, Ross M, O'Brien J, 1991. Water relations of coastal plant communities near the ocean/freshwater boundary. *Oecologia* 88:305-310.
- Sternberg L, Swart P, 1987. Utilization of Freshwater and Ocean Water by Coastal Plants of Southern Florida. *Ecology* 68:1898-1905.
- Stubblebine W, Langenheim JH, Lincoln D.1978. Vegetative response to photoperiod in the tropical leguminous tree Hymenaea courbaril L. *Biotropica* (10)1:18-29.
- Swaine M D. 1992. Characteristics of dry forest in west Africa and the influence of fire. *Journal of Vegetation Science* (3): 365-374.
- Tilman D. 1999. The ecological consequences of loss of biodiversity: a search for general principles. *Ecology*, 80, 1455-1474.
- Tomlinson PB. 1980. *The biology of trees native to tropical Florida* 2nd edition. Harvard Printing and Publication Services, MA, USA. pp 396.
- Tripler CE, Canham CD, Inouye RS, Schnurr JL.2002.Soil nitrogen availability, plant uptake by terrestrial dune vegetation. *Ecology* 87(9):2389-2396.
- Troxler TG, Childers D. 2009. Litter decomposition promotes differential feedbacks in an oligotrophic southern Everglades wetland. *Plant Ecology*(2009)200:69-82.

- USEPA.1984. Phosphorus, all forms. Methods of Chemical Analysis of Water and Wastewater; EPA-600/4-79-020, Method 365.1. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Research and Development, Environmental Monitoring and Support Laboratory, Cincinnati, OH, USA.
- USFWS.1999. Pine Rocklands: Multi-species Recovery Plan for South Florida. (ed U. F. a. W. Service), pp. 3-161 to 3-194. Atlanta, GA,USA.
- Van Schaik CP, Terborgh JW, Wright S. 1993. The phenology of tropical forests: Significance and consequences for primary consumers. *Annual Review of Ecology* and Systematics, 24, 353–377.
- Vendramini PF, Sternberg LSL. 2007. A faster method for plant stem-water extraction. *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectroscopy* 21(2): 164-168.
- Vitousek PM, Turner DR, Kitayama K. 1995. Foliar nutrients during long-term soil development in Hawaiian montane rainforest. *Ecology* 76(3):712-720.
- Vu JCV, Yelenosky G. 1992. Photosynthetic responses of rough lemon and sour orange to soil flooding, chilling and short-term temperature fluctuation during growth. *Environmental and Experimental Botany* (32):471–477.
- West AG, Patrickson SJ, Ehleringer JR. 2006. Water extraction times for plant and soil materials used in stable isotope analysis. *Rapid Communications in Mass Spectroscopy* 20, 1317-1321.
- Wetzel P. 2002. Tree Island Ecosystems of the world. In *Tree Islands of the Everglades* (ed F.v.d.W. Sklar, A), pp. 19-69. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Netherlands.
- Wetzel P, van der Valk A, Newman S, Gawlik D, Gann T, Coronado-Molina C, Childers D, Sklar F. 2005. Maintaining tree islands in the Florida Everglades: nutrient redistribution is the key. *Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment* 3:370-376.
- Wetzel PR, Pinion P, Towles D, Heisler L. 2008. Landscape Analysis of Tree Island Head Vegetation in Water Conservation Area 3, Florida Everglades. *Wetlands*, 28, 276-289.
- White P. 1994. Synthesis: Vegetation Pattern and Process in the Everglades Ecosystem. In *Everglades: The Ecosystem and Its Restoration*, Davis SM, Ogden J(eds), CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, USA : 445-460.
- Wilcox WM, Solo-Gabriele HM, Sternberg LOSDL. 2004. Use of stable isotopes to quantify flows between the Everglades and urban areas in Miami-Dade county, Florida. *Journal of Hydrology* 293: 1-19.

- Willard DA, Bernhardt CE, Holmes CW, Marot M 2006. Impacts of 20th century Hydrologic Change on Everglade Tree Islands. Proc Conf 2006 Greater Everglades Ecosystem Restoration Conference, June 5, 2006.
- Williams-Linera G. 1997. Phenology of deciduous and broadleaved-evergreen tree species in a Mexican tropical lower montane forest. *Global Ecology & Biogeography Letters* (6)2: 115-127.
- Williams RJ, Myers BA, Muller WJ, Duff GA, Eamus D. 1997. Leaf phenology of woody species in a North Australian tropical savanna. *Ecology*, 78, 2542–2558.
- Worbes M. 1997. The forest ecosystem of the floodplains. Pp. 223–266. in W. J. Junk (ed.), The Central Amazon floodplain: Ecology of a pulsing system. Ecological Studies, 126. Springer Verlag, Heidelberg, Germany.
- Wright IJ, Reich PB, Cornelissen JHC, Falster DS, Garnier E, Hikosaka K, Lamont BB, LeeW. 2005. Accessing the generality of global leaf trait relationships. *New Phytologist* 166: 485-496.
- Wright SJ. ed. 1996. *Phenological responses to seasonality in tropical forest plants*, pp 440–460. Chapman & Hall, New York.
- WWF. 2007. South Florida Rocklands. In *Encyclopedia of Earth*, McGinley M, Cleveland CJ(eds). National Council for Science and the Environment, Washington, D.C, USA.